CAROLINAS HEALTHCARE SYSTEM

Research Highlights 2012



TABLE OF CONTENTS

Letter from James T. McDeavitt, MD, Chief Academic Officer	1
VISION	
Behavioral Health	
Cardiovascular Surgery	
Carolinas Rehabilitation	
Emergency Medicine	
Family Medicine	
Dickson Advanced Analytics Group	
General Surgery	
Internal Medicine	
Neurosciences	
Oral Medicine	
Orthopedics	
Pediatrics	
Trauma	
Women's Health	

PRE-CLINICAL LABORATORY GROUPS

McColl-Lockwood Laboratory for Muscular Dystrophy	22
Liver Pathobiology Laboratory	22
Orthopaedic Research Biology	23
General Surgery Research	24
Liver Cancer Research	24
Trauma Research	25
Surgical Oncology Research	25
Proteomics and Metabolomics Translational Research	26
Clinical Translational Molecular Biology Research Laboratory	26
Emergency Medicine Research	27
Orthopaedic Engineering Research	27

VALUE

The People of Therapeutic Research and Development	
Faculty and Staff Patents and Trademarks	
Faculty and Staff Publications	
Faculty and Staff Book Chapters	43
Faculty and Staff Grants	45

LETTER FROM THE CHIEF ACADEMIC OFFICER



JAMES T. McDEAVITT, MD Chief Academic Officer

2012 was another year of great accomplishments as well as a year of change for research at Carolinas HealthCare System. The System has tremendous assets to position it as a leader in world-class research, such as a large patient population and a large network of experts to comprehensively address patient-centered issues.

New System resources in 2012 included an Ion Proton[™] in the molecular biology and microarray core facilities, which is the latest generation of genome deep sequencer machines and is a first in the state of North Carolina. Also new are the imaging/histology and immune-monitoring cores to provide in-house capabilities to support the targeted discovery work led by clinicians and scientists from different disciplines. Also, strategic alliances with regional partners, such as UNC Charlotte and the NC Biotechnology campus in Kannapolis, will provide access to synergistic capabilities in the areas of bioinformatics, bioengineering, metabolomics, advanced imaging technology and more.

A large NIH grant, major scientific awards and publications in leading peer-reviewed journals constitute a few signs of our success. This highlight of research provides a detailed review of such accomplishments. The successes and resources described in the pages that follow stand to show that prospects for the System are bright, particularly with the collaboration and support from our many partners in the Charlotte area and throughout North and South Carolina.

Regards,

James T. McDeavitt, MD Chief Academic Officer

BEHAVIORAL HEALTH

William (not his actual name), a patient at Carolinas Medical Center-Randolph, is a 62-year-old man with a long history of paranoid schizophrenia. He has been treated with a conventional long-acting injectable antipsychotic for more than two decades. Although this pharmacologic agent provided him with adequate control of psychotic symptoms, such as auditory hallucinations and paranoid thoughts, William was getting progressively concerned about his weight gain and feelings that his current medicine were slowing him down physically and mentally. To address his concerns, William decided to participate in a 52-week clinical study examining the long-term effect of mGlu2/3 receptor agonist LY2140023 conducted at the Behavioral Health Center (BHC)-Research. The results exceeded everyone's expectations. William was able to achieve significant and clinically meaningful effects on the primary symptoms of his illness as well as his cognition and functional symptoms. He lost weight, got married* and entered vocational rehabilitation.

Schizophrenia is a devastating neurodegenerative disorder affecting approximately 24 million people worldwide. It is characterized by a wide spectrum of symptoms, including auditory and visual hallucinations, delusional beliefs, paranoid ideation and difficulties with motivation, social isolation and cognition. Since the introduction of the firstgeneration of antipsychotics in the 1950s, the pharmacological approach has become the most widely accepted therapeutic modality for the treatment of schizophrenia.

The great advances in basic neuroscience and major new insights into brain circuitry and function have made it possible to produce a number of new antipsychotic agents during the past two decades, broadening the armamentarium available to clinicians. Although conventional and more recently developed antipsychotics have been shown to be efficacious in treating some of the symptoms of this condition, collectively they do not adequately address core domains of symptomatology and, over the longer term, will effectively treat only about half of patients. Therefore, significant unmet needs still exist. In this light, the neurotransmission mediated by glutamate is of interest to the psychopharmacology of schizophrenia due to its complex interaction with major brain neurotransmitters, dopamine in particular, and its role in brain development and neurotoxicity.

However, in recent years, discovery and development of newer, more effective and safe pharmacological treatments for major psychiatric disorders, particularly those medicines with distinctly novel mechanisms of action, were hampered by a high rate of failure. Compounding the lack of progress has been the unprecedented pullback by the pharmaceutical industry from drug development in this therapeutic area.

In 2012, in the rapidly changing and competitive business environment, BHC-Research, which is spearheaded by Oleg Tcheremissine, MD, continued to provide real-world patients from community mental health centers with access to novel and innovative treatment options. We maintain our focus on undoubtedly the most difficult areas in CNS drug development, such as schizophrenia and treatment-resistant depression. We conduct our research in the context of our daily clinical practice. This bidirectional reciprocity allows us to align the process of drug development with information derived from direct clinical care and also to provide an opportunity to further bridge the "efficacy-effectiveness" gap, commonly defined as the differences between two populations of patients, those enrolled in clinical trials and those who will be treated in real clinical settings.

*Results not guaranteed.

CARDIOVASCULAR SURGERY

It is every parent's nightmare. A previously healthy 13-year-old boy suffers cardiac arrest at home and is transferred to Levine Children's Hospital barely alive. He is in cardiogenic shock due to idiopathic dilated cardiomyopathy. Standard medical therapy will not save this child. He will inevitably need a heart transplant if he is to survive, but he is too sick to wait for a heart to become available. Pediatric cardiac surgeons Ben Peeler, MD, and Tom Maxey, MD, turn to Sanger Heart & Vascular Institute clinical research to facilitate a solution. They implant the HeartMate II[®], an investigational pediatric left ventricular assist device, and the child's condition stabilizes. He recovers. is discharged home and is back to school, awaiting a definitive transplant.

Sanger Heart & Vascular Institute Clinical Research continues to grow and enhance our larger clinical and academic mission. Sanger Heart & Vascular Institute clinical research manages more than 40 clinical trials with more than 1,600 patients under management. More than 140 publications, abstracts and national presentations were contributed over the last year. While most research work is conducted at Carolinas Medical Center, research activity is now integrated over all four greater Charlotte hub facilities in a coordinated program.

Sanger Heart & Vascular Institute clinical research continues to facilitate the development of new technology and expertise. The Sanger Heart & Vascular Institute valve center is a leader in percutaneous valve therapy, contributing to a national database on transcatheter aortic valve replacement (TAVR), and is a national leader in percutaneous mitral valve repair, with the MitraClip through the REALISM and COAPT trials for high-surgical-risk patients.

Atrial fibrillation (AF) is a growing public health burden and an area of active study for Sanger Heart & Vascular Institute, through both the National Institutes of Health-sponsored CABANA trial, evaluating AF ablation, and several studies of percutaneous left atrial appendage occlusion with the Watchman[™] device for stroke prevention. The number of patients living with heart failure continues to grow. Sanjeev Gulati, MD, and colleagues study strategies to prevent readmission rates with the Heart Failure Success program, which has led to several presentations at national meetings, and through the study of new implantable devices to predict and prevent acute congestive heart failure episodes in outpatients.

Another area of leadership for Sanger Heart & Vascular Institute is in the study of anti-platelet therapy for the prevention of stent thrombosis. The multi-center international ADAPT-DES registry, with Michael Rinaldi, MD, as national co-principal investigator, and data management coordinated through the Dickson Advanced Analytics Group at Carolinas HealthCare System, presented one-year outcomes at the Transcatheter Cardiovascular Therapeutics (TCT) conference. It showed platelet hyporesponsiveness is a powerful predictor of both stent thrombosis and bleeding. These results may allow more selective use of more powerful anti-platelet agents to higher-risk cohorts. It also showed, for the first time, that routine use of intravascular imaging, an area of Sanger Heart & Vascular Institute expertise, can reduce stent thrombosis.

Quality improvement research is an active area of Sanger Heart & Vascular Institute research. The FOCUS initiative, led by Tom Johnson, MD, involved the institution of a system-wide quality improvement program, which led to marked improvement in appropriate utilization of echocardiography and stress testing. This has led to abstracts, papers and national recognition with Sanger Heart & Vascular Institute now represented on the American College of Cardiology (ACC) national committee for promoting appropriate use of cardiovascular imaging.

Sanger Heart & Vascular Institute has been a national and world leader in expedient, coordinated systems of heart attack care with numerous presentations over the last year at national meetings including the ACC and TCT, as a top 10 center for door-to-balloon times to open blocked arteries to the heart.



CHARLES BRIDGES, MD, ScD Cardiothoracic Surgeon; Department Chair



THOMAS MAXEY, MD Pediatric Cardiac Surgeon



MICHAEL RINALDI, MD, FACC, FSCAI Interventional Cardiologist



Hadley Wilson, MD, is now a faculty member for 2012–14 for the American Heart Association's Mission Lifeline Project STEMI Systems Accelerator to bring these rapid transport heart attack models to 20 other cities in the United States, serving more than 20 million people.

Basic science and translational research are also active at Sanger Heart & Vascular Institute, led by Charles Bridges, MD, ScD, and his team. They have developed a technique called molecular cardiac surgery in which a viral vector is used to efficiently insert specific genes into cardiac myocytes to improve cardiac contractility in heart failure models.

Through participation in some of the most important clinical trials active in the country and through active original research from bench to bedside, Sanger Heart & Vascular Institute clinical research continues to advance the greater Sanger Heart & Vascular Institute and Carolinas HealthCare System mission.

CARDIOTHORACIC RESEARCH

Modern heart failure therapy is symptom oriented and employs pharmacological, percutaneous coronary interventional, electrophysiological and surgical principles. Despite extensive research and progress in reducing overall mortality rates, these therapeutic options do not deal with the key underlying intracellular signal transduction abnormalities that cause the development

and progression of cardiac failure. Novel technologies are needed to further optimize the care of patients with heart failure. DNA delivery to the heart with gene transfer is now considered to be one of the most promising options. Several gene therapy clinical trials including patients with heart failure have been initiated in the United States. However, many hurdles are still present in this field. A major disappointment is that none of the randomized controlled phase II/III cardiovascular gene therapy trials have shown clinically relevant positive effects. A sophisticated and efficient delivery method for cardiovascular applications is still lacking, and very low concentrations of the gene product are produced in the target tissue. Systemic leakage of the gene solution is a problem that is not yet possible to solve in the clinical setting. According to modern concepts, to achieve a successful therapeutic effect with gene therapy, scientists must create technology that connects four factors: genetic strategy, appropriate vector, delivery method and target for intervention.

Delivery method. Dr. Bridges and his colleagues constructed the first "closed-loop" recirculating system, which they called molecular cardiac surgery with recirculating delivery (MCARD). Using this technology, they were able to achieve adeno-associated virusmediated gene overexpression in a majority of myocytes and improve cardiac contractility and energy utilization efficiency in a preclinical large animal model. This system results in a 100-fold increase in gene expression and a 100-fold reduction in extracardiac gene expression compared to intracoronary delivery, or a 10,000-fold increase in (delivery efficiency) × (organ-specificity).

The molecular target. Over the last decade, there has been a significant evolution in the understanding of the molecular and cellular pathophysiologic mechanisms of heart failure. New evidence was found that, in heart failure, calcium cycling and excitation contraction coupling are severely disturbed at different levels. This leads to an overall decreased sarcoplasmic reticulum (SR) calcium (Ca²⁺) uptake, which contributes to diastolic dysfunction. Additionally, calcium extrusion from the cytosol is enhanced by increased expression of the membranous sodium-calcium exchanger. This amplifies the overall diminishment of calcium transients, contributing to systolic dysfunction. Therefore, the restoration of normal calcium handling in heart failure should be one of the major targets of genetic intervention. Roger Hajjar, MD (Dr. Bridges' collaborator from Mount Sinai Medical Center, NY), first reported that SERCA2a activity is decreased regardless of the etiology of the heart failure. It is known that SERCA2a is the major isoform of SR Ca²⁺-ATPases in the adult heart: it accounts for 40 percent of the total SR proteins. SERCA2a is responsible for SR Ca²⁺ uptake in diastole, and its activity is tightly regulated by the small protein phospholamban. The observed association between decreased SERCA2a expression levels and reduced SR Ca²⁺ uptake in heart failure has prompted the selection of SERCA2a as a promising target for failing cardiac myocytes. This observation led the Bridges lab to investigate utilizing the highly efficient and organ-specific MCARD delivery platform for vector-mediated SERCA2a delivery.

Delivery vector. Choosing the right vector for cardiac applications is one of the most critical issues in gene therapy. Dr. Bridges and his colleagues have used adeno-associated virus (AAV), serotypes 1, 6 and 9. These vectors were chosen because of their cardiomyocyte-cell tropism, long-term expression and absence of a significant immune response.

Dr. Bridges' cardiac surgery research group, which includes Michael Katz, MD, PhD, Anthony Fargnoli, MS, and Richard Williams, BS, invented the MCARD procedure and was the first to combine genetic strategy (overexpression), delivery vector (AAV1), gene delivery method (MCARD) and molecular targets (SERCA2a) and achieved very promising results with the potential for early clinical translation. The main goal of their pilot study was to determine whether MCARD-mediated delivery of AAV/SERCA2a in a large animal model of ischemic heart failure would result in robust overexpression in the myocardium and longterm beneficial cardiac mechanoenergetic effects. Furthermore, this work aims to study the effect of gene transfer on the degree of apoptosis, the activation of different proteolytic caspases and the development of myocardial hypertrophy in the infarct/border zone. In this study, it was demonstrated that SERCA2a gene transfer significantly enhanced global and regional left ventricular function.

Moreover, this effect has a positive correlation with the level of gene expression. It was discovered that MCARD/SERCA2a gene therapy led to statistically significant silmultaneous reductions in the degree of apoptosis affecting the death receptor (extrinsic) pathway and the mitochondrial (intrinsic) pathway simultaneously. This leads to considerable and statistically significant improvements in the area of fibrosis and a diminution of myocardial hypertrophy as assessed by myocyte size.

Clinically, the MCARD/SERCA2a approach could be applicable to patients with ischemic heart failure, initially in those who would undergo cardiac surgery for coronary artery bypass procedures, valve repair, etc.

THROUGH PARTICIPATION IN SOME OF THE MOST IMPORTANT CLINICAL TRIALS ACTIVE IN THE COUNTRY AND THROUGH ACTIVE ORIGINAL RESEARCH FROM BENCH TO BEDSIDE, SANGER HEART & VASCULAR INSTITUTE CLINICAL RESEARCH CONTINUES TO ADVANCE THE GREATER ... CAROLINAS HEALTHCARE SYSTEM MISSION.

CAROLINAS REHABILITATION

Following a long day at work, 24-year-old Todd (not his actual name) joined friends for a game of flag football. Running full speed toward the goal line, Todd was looking for the guarterback's pass. His friend on the opposing team was looking to intercept when they collided. Todd's body and head immediately stopped their forward momentum and he was thrown back to the ground. Although he did not lose consciousness or even hit his head directly, he experienced an intense headache. Additional symptoms included balance difficulties and sensitivity to light. During his visit to the emergency department (ED), Todd's diagnostic imaging came back negative. However, the ED physicians explained to Todd that he had a mild traumatic brain injury (mTBI), commonly referred to as a concussion, due to the violent movement of his brain in his skull at the time of injury. Todd enrolled in the Mild TBI Registry, a study that aims to identify biological and behavioral markers that can assist with prognosis and treatment prescription following a mTBI. This study is a collaboration among several departments and facilities in Carolinas HealthCare System, including the Carolinas Medical Center ED and Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation. Lori Grafton, MD, a study co-principal investigator who works in Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation, meets with subjects one and three weeks following injury to assess unresolved cognitive, behavioral and balance issues. Todd, who consented to be a subject in the study, also had the option to provide a blood sample to eventually test for TBI biomarkers.

Although many people who have experienced a mTBI recover without lasting problems, a small percentage have ongoing difficulties, such as short-term memory problems, irritability, headaches and other symptoms. These may last six to 12 months post-injury, sometimes longer. Currently, no reliable method exists for predicting who will experience longterm problems following mTBI. Initiation of therapeutic interventions can thus be delayed or impeded.

Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation and Carolinas Rehabilitation investigators are incorporating participatory action research approaches to their research efforts to

improve acute patient education about mTBI. Participatory action research engages the assistance and contributions of persons with disabilities, their family members and the community in designing research projects and potential products. In addition, Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation has long taken the lead in investigating the effects of neurological injuries, such as TBI, spinal cord injury, stroke and Parkinson's disease, on the lives of people who have sustained these injuries and illnesses. As part of a National Institute on Disability and Rehabilitation Research (NIDRR) TBI Model System site and Follow-Up site, Carolinas Rehabilitation researchers will collect data on subjects 15 years following their TBI. This data has helped and will continue to help shape best practices when providing postinjury interventions that may improve such common and disruptive symptoms as irritability.

In late 2012, Janet Niemeier, PhD, ABPP, joined the Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation research team as the research group director. She has more than 20 years of experience providing clinical and neuropsychological services for people with disabilities and their family members. Dr. Niemeier has also been an active investigator of ways to improve the mental and physical health and quality of life for people with disabilities. She is author of more than 50 journal articles, books and treatment materials. Her research has been funded by NIDRR, National Institutes of Health and the National Alliance for Research on Schizophrenia and Depression. Dr. Niemeier brought with her to Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation her NIH/Eunice Kennedy Shriver National Institute of Child Health and Human Developmentfunded R01 randomized clinical trial testing the effectiveness of a manualized, acute neurobehavioral and cognitive intervention for people with moderate and severe TBI. These studies are a few examples of how Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation and Carolinas Rehabilitation investigators are improving the lives of people with neurological and other disabilities through participatory action and other leading-edge research methods.

EMERGENCY MEDICINE

Charles (not his actual name) was mowing his lawn on a sunny afternoon, when he began to feel ill. Lightheaded and sweating profusely, he was able to yell out to his wife before he collapsed. She hurried to her husband and found him unresponsive and not breathing. She immediately dialed 911, and minutes later emergency medical services arrived and found the patient in cardiac arrest. Chest compressions were promptly started, and a breathing tube was placed. For the next hour, Charles received continuous chest compressions, numerous electrical shocks and multiple rounds of cardiac medications in an attempt to restart his heart. After an hour, circulation was finally restored. Charles was rushed to the cardiac catheterization lab, noted to have a blocked coronary artery and a coronary stent was placed to keep the vessel open. He was cooled to 33 degrees Celsius for 24 hours in an attempt to preserve brain function and was admitted to the intensive care unit.

Weeks later, Charles walked out of the hospital with a good neurological outcome. He doesn't recall the events that happened but, with a smile, he offered warm regards to the entire team that cared for him. "Thank you for saving my papa," whispered his 6-yearold granddaughter next to him. In North Carolina, there are more than 5,500 cardiac arrests annually, approximately 16 arrests daily. Historically, the survival rate in the United States has been an abysmal 6 to 8 percent.

In 2007, Carolinas Medical Center instituted a specialized resuscitative protocol for cardiac arrest patients known as Code Cool™. By cooling patients after a cardiac arrest, brain damage is lessened and survival improved. Resuscitation of the shock state that ensues requires aggressive hemodynamic support, ventilatory support and other critical care measures. This comprehensive protocol has been implemented more than 350 times at Carolinas Medical Center since its inception and is followed by a network of 25 regional hospitals that transfer patients to Carolinas Medical Center for continued cardiac arrest care. In a recent article published in the American Heart Journal, Alan Heffner, MD, and David

Pearson, MD, studied the effects on outcome after implementation of Carolinas Medical Center's regionalized system of cardiac arrest care. Overall, 43 percent of patients survived with good neurologic function to hospital discharge. Even at one year, 93 percent were still alive. Thus, as with other high-acuity diseases such as STEMI, trauma and stroke, a regionalized approach to post-cardiac arrest care based on a referral cardiac resuscitation center is both feasible and effective.

As one of the largest cardiac arrest referral centers in the nation, Carolinas Medical Center has the large team of pre-hospital personnel, nurses, and physicians—including emergency physicians, cardiologists, neurologists and intensivists—that is necessary to be successful. Additionally, coordination among regional facilities to aggressively resuscitate, initiate the cooling process and coordinate timely transfer is paramount. This collaborative effort is what resulted in Charles' incredible outcome, bringing a man, who was without a pulse for an entire hour, back to life.



ALAN HEFFNER, MD Emergency Medicine Physician



DAVID PEARSON, MD Pediatric Cardiac Surgeon

FAMILY MEDICINE



MICHAEL DULIN, MD, PHD Department Chair; Director of Research and Evidence-Based Medicine

Lakeyta (not her actual name) is a 52-year-old female who has had asthma for most of her life. She recently relocated to North Carolina and became part of the shared decision-making initiative begun at Carolinas Medical Center's Biddlepoint Family Medicine in 2011. Shared decision-making is one approach to patientcentered care. In this approach, both patient and provider are involved in the decisionmaking process: They share information with each other and participate in the decision process by expressing treatment preferences and agreeing on the treatment to implement. Lakeyta explained that for many years she had very poor control of her asthma despite being prescribed a lot of asthma medications. She was very confused by all the medications and frequently mixed up which medications to take when, resulting in almost weekly asthma attacks and leading to missed work and frequent hospitalizations.

During her shared decision-making visit, she and her provider worked together to prioritize her goals for asthma management. They jointly made a lot of decisions about her medications and, to her great relief, were able to reduce the total number she was taking. In conjunction with decisions about the medications, Lakeyta was also engaged in a simple, effective medication education strategy. Within weeks, she reported having the best control of her asthma that she could remember from her entire adult life. Asthma is a chronic disease that is difficult to manage. Disadvantaged populations often have higher rates of disease, poor medical compliance and worse outcomes. This translates to higher healthcare costs. Failure to consider individual patient circumstances and goals may contribute to nonadherence with treatment programs. Patient-centered care is an innovative approach to the delivery of healthcare in which patients are encouraged and enabled to participate in the management of their health issues.

Working in partnership with six community care clinics, Michael Dulin, MD, PhD, and his team of researchers in the Department of Family Medicine have implemented shared decision-making for asthma management, and close to 200 patients have benefited from an understanding of their disease and decisionmaking associated with their treatment.

ASTHMA IS A CHRONIC DISEASE THAT IS DIFFICULT TO MANAGE. ... PATIENT-CENTERED CARE IS AN INNOVATIVE APPROACH TO THE DELIVERY OF HEALTHCARE IN WHICH PATIENTS ARE ENCOURAGED AND ENABLED TO PARTICIPATE IN THE MANAGEMENT OF THEIR HEALTH ISSUES.

"

DICKSON ADVANCED ANALYTICS GROUP

The Dickson Advanced Analytics Group (DA²) provides data management and analytics for studies across Carolinas HealthCare System. One example is the Asthma Comparative Effectiveness (ACE) study in the Department of Family Medicine. The shared decision-making study includes sending a survey to patients with asthma and asking them to report on their quality of life and level of control. Data and other metrics from the study are imported into the ACE Research (ACER) database. The ACER database is maintained and managed by DA². The variables that comprise the database are patient demographics, ED visits, hospitalizations and Medicaid/Medicare and Cerner data. This data is instrumental in helping determine the health outcomes of our patients. Patients who self-report a poor quality of life will be contacted by a clinical research nurse to encourage them to see their primary care providers. The shared decisionmaking intervention of the study has shown that patients who attend an asthma half-day seminar at one of our six ambulatory clinics have fewer hospitalizations and ED visits, which, in turn, lowers costs for the System. By being able to associate and link individual patient data and report it in aggregate form, DA² is able to show the valuable impact of the ACE study on a system-wide level. When ED and inpatient costs associated with the shared decisionmaking asthma intervention were evaluated, we found that patients who participated in shared decision-making experienced a decline in average cost. Findings suggest that involving patients in the decision-making process reduces the financial burden for both patients and hospitals.

Nearly 9 million children in the United States have asthma. Children have smaller airways than adults, which makes asthma especially serious for them. Our school-based intervention has school nurses send Cerner messages to providers who work at one of the six ambulatory clinics involved with the study. School nurses are currently receiving information about students who have been hospitalized at Levine Children's Hospital. School nurses obtain parental consent from those students who were hospitalized to access and message providers with vital



information, such as the student's availability and use of medications at school, whether correct technique was used, last hospitalization, Asthma Control Test score, peak flow reading, activity tolerance, unmet needs and school nurse contact information, thus closing the loop of communication. Ultimately, this provides case management for the students at school and providers are notified in a more timely manner of the health status of their patients.

GENERAL SURGERY



B. TODD HENIFORD, MD Chief, Division of Gastrointestinal and Minimally Invasive Surgery



DIMITRIOS STEFANIDIS, MD, PHD, FACS, FASMBS

Bariatric Surgeon; Medical Director, Carolinas Simulation Center

Alex (not his actual name) had part of his intestine removed at Carolinas Medical Center due to a precancerous polyp. Surgery was uneventful, but on the second night of his hospital stay, he felt short of breath. His nurse examined him, placed him on oxygen, which immediately improved his breathing, and called the on-call resident. Janice Sumner, MD (not her actual name), responded promptly to the call to evaluate him. The nurse provided her with a succinct assessment of Alex's symptoms and relayed to her the urgency of the situation. Dr. Sumner was at the bedside in no time and, after a brief and focused evaluation and consultation with the attending physician, a well-outlined plan for Alex's care was established. The patient was transferred to the intensive care unit. Blood tests and imaging studies revealed that Alex had a small clot in his lungs. With appropriate treatment and a few more days in the hospital, he was discharged home in excellent condition. Alex was impressed by the care he received and was most appreciative of the efforts of the medical and nursing staff and their ability to work so well together as a team.

The great care provided to Alex was not by chance. Besides having well-qualified personnel caring for him, his providers had undergone intense training on simulators at the Carolinas Simulation Center (CSC). Simulation-based education is a new teaching technique used at Carolinas HealthCare System to improve learning of healthcare providers and patient care. Dr. Sumner had practiced the exact same patient scenario she encountered with Alex a couple of weeks before at the CSC using one of the sophisticated, high-tech manneguins available. She had received detailed feedback on her performance by her attending surgeon after the scenario and was better prepared, more confident and ready to act when she was called to see Alex. The same was true for the nurse, who also trained using simulation-based education at the CSC and was ready to treat a patient like Alex. Importantly, both healthcare providers had also received simulation-based training on teamwork and effective communication to prevent any ambiguity or misunderstandings from interfering with patient care. They had never received this type of training before during their conventional professional training and both were

very happy and appreciative to have the resource of the CSC available to them at Carolinas HealthCare System.

The CSC is the only education institute in the region accredited both by the American College of Surgeons and the Society for Simulation in Healthcare. This is an important distinction that highlights the quality of work done at the center. Among other criteria, both accreditations require that the center demonstrate excellence in simulation-based research. In 2012, under the leadership of Dimitrios Stefanidis, MD, PhD, a minimally invasive surgeon who serves as the medical director for the center, the CSC has added several important publications to the simulation literature. In 2012, Dr. Stefanidis led a multi-institutional project aimed at establishing national performance benchmarks for surgery residents in an effort to standardize surgical training across the United States. This study was the product of the first collaborative grant award of the Association for Surgical Education and the Association of Program Directors in Surgery and was presented at the plenary session of the 2012 Surgical Education Week. This year, Dr. Stefanidis also published the results of a grant-funded study that demonstrated emphatically the value of using a secondary task that assesses the spare attention capacity of trainees for performance assessment on simulators in the Annals of Surgery. This study allowed Dr. Stefanidis and his collaborator Marc Scerbo, MD, a human factor psychologist from Old Dominion University, to secure an Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality grant, currently ongoing, to further investigate the value of a newer and better version of the secondary task.

Research projects such as these help improve teaching methods, with visible results on improved skill acquisition and learning of our trainees, and pave the way for improved patient care and outcomes. It is not by chance, but by design, that Alex received excellent care at Carolinas Medical Center.

GASTROINTESTINAL AND MINIMALLY INVASIVE SURGERY

Since its introduction at the International Hernia Congress in March 2012, the Carolinas Equation for Quality of Life (CeQOL) mobile app has been downloaded thousands of times in more than 40 countries. The app was developed to help patients and clinicians discuss quality of life after an inguinal hernia repair, the most common surgery performed in the world. While the vast majority of patients experience an uneventful recovery, more than 30 percent can suffer from chronic symptoms that can be severe enough to cause disability. Previously, these complications were rarely discussed by physicians and almost unknown to patients prior to surgery.

As modern hernia repair techniques have dramatically improved traditional outcomes measures (hernia recurrence, infection, operative time, etc.), focus has shifted to a strong emphasis on postoperative quality of life. B. Todd Heniford, MD, along with the Division of Gastrointestinal and Minimally Invasive Surgery's research team, led this innovative movement with the development of the Carolinas Comfort Scale[™] (CCS), a validated, hernia-specific quality of life assessment tool. Since its development in 2006, the adoption of the CCS has been extraordinary, now translated into more than 25 languages. Large administrative outcomes databases, such as the International Hernia Mesh Registry (IHMR), the French and British governmental health agencies and others have employed the CCS to track and monitor quality of life following hernia repair with mesh in an effort to continually improve surgical procedural outcomes.

The IHMR, of which Dr. Heniford is the chair, is a multi-national, prospectively collected database with more than 40 participating sites in the United States, Europe, Canada and Australia. The Division of Gastrointestinal and Minimally Invasive Surgery research team, including Amy Lincourt, PhD, MBA, Paul Colavita, MD, Igor Belyansky, MD, Amanda Walters and Kristian Dacey obtained 3.5 million data points from more than 1,700 prospective IHMR inguinal hernia repairs. From this data, a complex, predictive, three-page mathematical equation was developed to predict a patient's chance of having chronic discomfort following inguinal hernia repair surgery. The equation, while too complex for a clinical setting, serves as the engine for the CeQOL app. The app uses a

series of 18 questions regarding age, hernia details and pre-operative quality of life symptom assessment to calculate the patient-specific risk. CeQOL is a powerful tool in pre-operative discussions, in the consent process between surgeons and patients and as part of our continued research as well as that of several centers in Europe, Asia and Australia.

CeQOL, the first medical or surgical predictive app in the world, has been recognized as a major healthcare innovation worldwide. It was named best research project of 2012 by international hernia societies in North and South America, Europe and Asia. CeQOL has also been highlighted nationally in two articles in the Wall Street Journal, locally in the Charlotte Observer, and in numerous articles in healthcare publications such as General Surgery News.

CeQOL, a culmination of combined talents within the Division of Gastrointestinal and Minimally Invasive Surgery, is the first of a number of apps being developed to allow physicians and surgeons to better care for patients. One such application will focus on predicting wound complications, like infections, and cost associated with more complex abdominal surgeries. The data for this application will originate from the Division's database, consisting of more than 1,000 prospectively consented patients. Risk factors for postoperative complications along with the impact of modifiable risk factors, such as obesity, smoking and diabetes, will play a significant role in allowing us to foresee problems, and the cost of such, prior to an operation. With the changes in healthcare that we now face, modeling such as this will be remarkably important for patients and the physicians and hospitals caring for them.

The Carolinas Comfort Scale, the Carolinas Equation for Quality of Life app and our future developments have shown and will continue to demonstrate to our patients, our community and the world Carolinas HealthCare System's dedication to the quality of life of those for whom we care.

INTERNAL MEDICINE



HERBERT BONKOVSKY, MD Gastroenterologist



MARC JOHNSON, MD Medical Director; Infectious Disease Clinic-CMC



PAUL SCHMELTZER, MD Transplant Hepatologist



PHILIPPE ZAMOR, MD, MPH Transplant Hepatologist

Several members of the Department of Internal Medicine, including Mark Russo, MD, MPH, Philippe Zamor, MD, MPH, Marc Johnson, MD, Paul Schmeltzer, MD, and Herbert Bonkovsky, MD, are leading the way in the fight to cure hepatitis C viral infection. The United States Centers for Disease Control and Prevention is now recommending that all "baby boomers" (everyone born from 1945 to 1965) get a blood test for hepatitis C. This recommendation calls for one-time testing of baby boomers and, it is estimated, will result in the discovery of 800,000 previously undiagnosed patients with chronic hepatitis C in the United States. Early detection and treatment can save lives by preventing liver damage, cirrhosis and possibly liver cancer. In 2012, the Liver-Biliary-Pancreatic Center participated in 14 industry-sponsored clinical trials for the treatment of hepatitis C as well as several investigator-initiated studies.

Dr. Russo conducted a study using intravenous interferon for the treatment of chronic hepatitis C virus (HCV) during the anhepatic phase of liver transplantation. Dr. Bonkovsky and his PhD candidate, Shahin Sendi, MD, are currently aiming to determine predictive indicators of anti-viral treatment response in patients with hepatitis C. Weihong Hou, PhD, research scientist, and Dr. Bonkovsky have discovered striking anti-viral effects of heme and zinc protoporphyrin, the latter of which has striking effects on the NS5A protein of HCV, which is essential for viral replication. The Liver-Biliary-Pancreatic Center also conducts numerous studies in the field of drug-induced liver injury, porphyrias, hepatocellular carcinoma and pancreatic cancer. The expert help of Gale Groseclose, RN, and the clinical research staff of the center, are essential components of these efforts.

Access to clinical trials has positively impacted the hepatitis C patient population by giving patients other treatment options in addition to the standard of care, as well as potentially changing the standard treatment. The Liver-Biliary-Pancreatic Center is participating in clinical trials that are adding additional medications to current treatments (protease and polymerase inhibitors, direct anti-viral agents) or eliminating treatment medications (non-interferon trials), changing dosage requirements and treating populations that have not been previously recommended (postliver transplant patients and those with HIV co-infection, being studied particularly by Drs. Johnson and Zamor). Clinical trials with triple therapy have led to an increase in the cure of hepatitis C from around 40 percent to 75 percent, and, for many patients, it has decreased the length of therapy from 48 to 24 weeks.

One such success story is that of Mary (not her actual name), a 64-year-old diagnosed with chronic hepatitis C and advanced hepatic fibrosis. She was enrolled in an industrysponsored clinical trial and was treated with pegylated interferon, ribavirin and a protease inhibitor not currently approved by the FDA. She was on treatment for six weeks, at which time she developed pancreatitis and was admitted to the hospital. At the time of admission, her HCV RNA level (the HCV viral load) was undetectable. A liver biopsy done in the hospital showed the progression to cirrhosis. Due to the hospitalization, she had to be discontinued from the trial. She is currently in follow-up and at 36 weeks post-treatment, the virus remains undetectable. Standard rule is if the virus remains undetected after completion of 24 weeks of treatment and 24 weeks' followup, the patient is considered cured. Mary only had six weeks of this triple therapy regimen, and the virus was undetectable 24 weeks after the treatment was stopped.

Kathy (not her real name) is a young single mother who did not have health insurance and was struggling to take care of herself and her child. She received treatment for her hepatitis C in a clinical trial at the Liver-Biliary-Pancreatic Center and was cured with 24 weeks of triple therapy. She is otherwise young and healthy, has minimal liver damage and is able to work productively to provide for her family.

NEUROSCIENCES

Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS), also known as Lou Gehrig's disease, is an incurable progressive neurodegenerative disease characterized by muscle weakness and wasting resulting from the combined loss of upper and lower motor neurons. The incidence of ALS in the United States is one to three cases per 100,000 each year, typically affecting men and women in their 50s. The causes of ALS are poorly understood, and genome-wide association studies have identified genetic determinants (single nucleotide polymorphisms, deletions, copy number variations) with limited penetrance. Significant advances in gene expression studies in whole blood, peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) and peripheral blood lymphocytes (PBLs) have been made recently. These studies have identified specific alterations that may permit longitudinal assessment of potential biomarkers with respect to treatment effects in prospective clinical trials.

At Carolinas Neuromuscular/ALS-MDA Center, ALS Research Laboratory (directed by Benjamin Rix Brooks, MD), Jean-Luc Mougeot, PhD, who leads the ALS biomarker discovery program, has conducted microarray analyses on PBLs from ALS patients and healthy controls to identify molecular signatures relevant to ALS pathogenesis. For the first time, Dr. Mougeot has shown the perturbation of the Kyoto Encyclopedia of Genes and Genomes (KEGG) ALS pathway of motor neuron degeneration in lymphocytes from ALS patients.

In summer 2012, within the frame of the Cannon Summer Scholar Program, Dr. Mougeot updated the KEGG ALS pathway map to be used as a template for future data-mining studies. He developed a novel systems biology method to identify ALS pathway-related drug targets. In collaboration with UNC-Charlotte Department of Bioinformatics and Genomics, Dr. Mougeot also confirmed differential expression of TARDBP and is pursuing further pathway analyses. Thus, these studies have indicated that the peripheral blood compartment, in particular the PBL and PBMC components, may partially replicate pathophysiological changes occurring in the central nervous system.



JEAN-LUC MOUGEOT, РнD Director, Scientific Development



ORAL MEDICINE



MICHAEL BRENNAN, DDS, MHS Associate Department Chair



PETER LOCKHART, DDS Department Chair

Bill (not his actual name) was referred to the Carolinas Medical Center Dental Clinic for evaluation of a painful lesion on his tongue that had been present for four months. The referring dentist had done a brush biopsy, which was reported as benign. The lesion continued to expand, and it became increasingly painful. A biopsy confirmed the clinical concern for squamous cell carcinoma. The patient was treated with surgical removal of the cancer, followed by radiation therapy. Ten months later, he returned for evaluation of tooth pain and jaw swelling. A carious tooth was removed, but the surgical site failed to heal, and he developed a large area of exposed and necrotic bone and a fractured jaw. This was determined to be osteoradionecrosis (ORN), which was managed over the course of several months with multiple surgical procedures, including a resection of a large portion of his mandible (lower jaw).

Each year, 40,000 Americans develop head and neck cancer, and many require high-dose radiation therapy, often in combination with surgery and/or chemotherapy. An unavoidable side effect of radiation therapy is damage to the oral and maxillofacial tissues, some of which persists for the lifetime of the patient. This side effect includes a permanent decrease in saliva production (hyposalivation), as the major salivary glands are often included in the areas treated with radiation therapy. Hyposalivation has a major impact on patients' overall quality of life and significantly increases the risk of tooth decay and loss. Radiation can also impair bone healing, leading to a lifelong risk of infection of the bone surrounding the teeth, referred to as osteoradionecrosis, which can lead to an increased risk of jaw fracture and severe pain, requiring extensive medical and surgical therapy. It is believed that approximately 50 percent of all ORN cases are associated with dental extractions following radiation therapy. These patients are often caught in a vicious cycle as they are at a high risk of needing dental extractions.

In 2012, Michael Brennan, DDS, MHS, associate department chair, was awarded an \$8.15 million grant from the National Institutes

of Health National Institute of Dental and Craniofacial Research to study the dental and oral medicine outcomes of patients who have received high-dose radiation therapy to the head and neck region. The results of this five-year, multi-center study will lead to a better understanding of the oral and dental sequelae experienced by head and neck cancer patients. This, in turn, will guide decisionmaking and standard of care protocols for the dental management of patients in the pre- and post-radiation period. Dr. Brennan will work closely with his co-principal investigator from the University of Connecticut, Raj Lalla, DDS, PhD, and the site investigators at Harvard University, University of Pennsylvania and New York University. The University of Minnesota will serve as the data coordinating center for this study, which also includes a collaborative effort from co-investigators and researchers from the Department of Oral Medicine and Dickson Advanced Analytics Group at Carolinas HealthCare System.

Another major area of research in the Department of Oral Medicine is the role of oral diseases in cases of infective endocarditis (infection of a heart valve) and as a contributor to cardiovascular disease. Peter Lockhart, DDS, department chair, co-chaired a writing committee for the American Heart Association that included pediatric and adult cardiologists, infectious diseases specialists and other researchers in this field. This group was charged with conducting a systematic review to determine the existence or nature of a possible association between periodontal and cardiovascular diseases. This four-year effort culminated in May 2013 with the publication of an AHA Statement in Circulation: The Journal of the American Heart Association. The researchers reported an association between periodontal and cardiovascular diseases but found insufficient evidence to suggest a causative role for periodontal disease. This publication has had a major impact on our understanding of the controversy concerning the potential for dental diseases to contribute to cardiovascular disease. and the way this well-publicized issue is viewed by clinicians, patients and the press.

ORTHOPEDICS

The Major Extremity Trauma Research Consortium (METRC) was funded by the Department of Defense to conduct critical "gap" extremity trauma research, focused on the improvement of outcomes to the nation's wounded warriors. The Consortium staffs a coordinating center in the Johns Hopkins School of Public Health and has engaged more than 30 civilian and four military trauma centers. Ellen MacKenzie, PhD, is the METRC principal investigator. Michael J. Bosse, MD, serves as METRC's co-principal investigator and the clinical chair of the Consortium. At present, more than \$70 million is targeted to support 15 different research topics. Two of the projects are now funded by the National Institutes of Health (NIH). One of the NIH projects will test the new Patient Reported Outcomes Measurement Information System computer adaptive testing algorithms to assess patient outcomes in trauma patients.

The Department of Orthopedic Surgery at Carolinas Medical Center has a primary role in METRC. Carolinas Medical Center is participating in 10 of the studies. The efforts at Carolinas Medical Center are coordinated through the Orthopedic Clinical Research office. Rachel Seymour, PhD, serves as METRC site coordinator and is a co-investigator on many of the studies. James Kellam, MD, Steve Sims, MD, and Madhav Karunakar, MD, actively participate as site co-investigators. At present, Carolinas Medical Center is the leading patient contributor to METRC.

METRC's studies are currently focused on the prevention or treatment of trauma-related infections and the predictive value of objective and subjective patient findings on the diagnosis of compartment syndrome and fracture repair in the face of bone defects. The most significant project, however, is a patient-focused recovery program targeted at the reduction of complications, post-traumatic stress disorder and disability. Carolinas Medical Center will serve as one of six active treatment sites for the study and began enrolling patients into a new post-trauma recovery paradigm in spring 2013.

For more information on METRC's research agenda and for a detailed description of all studies, visit **metrc.org.**



MICHAEL J. BOSSE, MD Director, Orthopaedic Clinical Research



PEDIATRICS



AMINA AHMED, MD Pediatric Infectious Diseases



ANDREW GILMAN, MD Pediatric Hematologist Oncologist



THOMAS GRIFFIN, MD, PHD Pediatric Rheumatologist



SUSAN SPARKS, MD, РнD Clinical Geneticist

The Center for Pediatric Research (CPR) at Levine Children's Hospital continues to expand its breadth and depth of clinical trials to allow patients access to innovative diagnostic methodology and therapeutic interventions. A major accomplishment in 2012 has been the establishment of the Pediatric Research Fund by the Division of Neonatology. The fund will provide financial support for future research endeavors conducted by residents and faculty of the Department of Pediatrics.

BEHAVIOR AND DEVELOPMENT

As part of the emerging field of epigenetics, the Center for Neurodevelopmental Research is interested in how a wide range of common prenatal conditions, including maternal drug use, depression, anxiety and medication use during pregnancy, affect the "wiring" of the infant's developing nervous system. A major component of the research of Philip Zeskind, PhD, is developing leading-edge methods by which the health of the infant's nervous system can be assessed in the absence of any routine abnormal signs. These measures of the infant's cry sounds are not only predictive of such problems as sudden infant death syndrome, attention deficits, regulatory disorders and behavioral problems, but also of such developmental outcomes as lower intelligence and physical child abuse. Future work will explore the possible detection of problems leading to autism.

PEDIATRIC INFECTIOUS DISEASE AND IMMUNOLOGY

A multi-center Centers for Disease Control and Prevention study has recently been launched to evaluate the diagnosis of latent tuberculosis infection (LTBI). With the decline of tuberculosis disease in the United States, it is now imperative to treat LTBI to prevent future tuberculosis cases with the ultimate goal of tuberculosis elimination. As a member of the National Institutes of Health (NIH)-funded Collaborative Antiviral Study Group, Amina Ahmed, MD, will begin enrollment in four clinical trials evaluating maternal and congenital viral infections.

Niraj Patel, MD, is currently participating in a national registry to enhance early diagnosis and treatment strategies for children with primary immunodeficiency diseases (PIDDs). Although generally considered rare, PIDDs may be unrecognized and, therefore, not diagnosed in a timely manner. Dr. Patel will also be spearheading a multi-center evaluation of the safety and efficacy of a new subcutaneous immunoglobulin product for the treatment of primary immunodeficiency diseases.

PEDIATRIC NEPHROLOGY

Pediatric Nephrology is involved in several multi-center clinical trials through the Midwest Pediatric Nephrology Consortium, evaluating the therapeutic management of nephrotic syndrome, cardiovascular complications in renal transplant recipients and genetic markers of nephrotic syndrome. Jack Weaver, MD, recently completed a retrospective study examining the risk of cardiovascular disease in pediatric renal transplant recipients on immunosuppression protocols that minimize steroid exposure. Compared with patients on standard immunosuppression regimens, patients on steroid minimization demonstrated improved blood pressure control, lower rates of obesity and improved serum lipid profiles. The patients also demonstrated less left ventricular hypertrophy, a known risk factor for future cardiovascular events. As cardiovascular disease is the leading cause of death in these patients, this research will hopefully lead to improvements in the long-term mortality of these patients.

PEDIATRIC RHEUMATOLOGY

The Division of Rheumatology has completed its participation in an NIH-funded genetics repository for patients with juvenile idiopathic arthritis (JIA), recruiting nearly 100 children with JIA. Ongoing studies include contributions to an NIH-funded P01 program project that is investigating the ability of gene expression in white blood cells to predict and assess response to medications in JIA, involvement in a nationwide pediatric rheumatology registry that is supported by the Childhood Arthritis & Rheumatology Research Alliance (CARRA), and participation in a pharmaceutical companysponsored phase II/III trial of a novel anti-TNF biologic response modifier, certolizumab pegol, that is coordinated by the national Pediatric

Rheumatology Collaborative Study Group (PRCSG). Affiliation of the Division with CARRA and PRCSG will provide future opportunities to participate in additional studies benefiting children with rheumatic disease.

Madeline (not her actual name) is a 9-year-old research participant who is enrolled in a JIA study being conducted by Thomas Griffin, MD, PhD. As part of the study, she receives injections of an investigational medication every two weeks. Madeline and her family are required to make frequent trips to see Dr. Griffin, principal investigator for the study, but she says being in a research study is "fun." When asked if there is anything she can do today that she couldn't do before starting the investigational therapy, Madeline excitedly said, "I can almost do my back walkover [in gymnastics] now!"

BLOOD AND MARROW TRANSPLANTATION

The primary research focus for Blood and Marrow Transplantation is the use of T-cell depletion to allow every child who needs a bone marrow or blood stem cell transplant to have a donor. Many patients don't have a tissuematched family member. Although there are more than 10 million volunteer donors who have registered to donate bone marrow or stem cells, there are patients for whom matched unrelated donors can't be found. Carolinas HealthCare System's team has been able to use mismatched family members to successfully perform stem cell transplantation for 19 children.

The department is able to perform transplants from mismatched donors by using a machine to remove T cells. T cells are usually given as part of the bone marrow or stem cell transplant. T cells cause the most common complication of transplant by attacking the patient's body. This attack can be fatal when the donor and patient aren't matched for tissue types.

Andrew Gilman, MD, has been participating in clinical trials of T-cell depletion for more than a decade. A report of his work in collaboration with researchers at the University of California-San Francisco has recently been accepted for publication. His current clinical trial builds on this work. Our studies aim to decrease leukemia relapse and infections after transplant.

John (not his actual name) is a 6-year-old boy from Puerto Rico who was diagnosed with acute lymphoblastic leukemia in August 2010. John was referred to Levine Children's Hospital for a stem cell transplant. He has benefited from two research studies at Levine Children's Hospital. John did well with chemotherapy for 10 months. Then his leukemia returned, and he needed even stronger chemotherapy, which resulted in severe damage to his liver. When John recovered, he needed a stem cell transplant urgently to prevent his leukemia from recurring. John's brothers were not matches, and doctors were unable to find a matched unrelated donor for him. His doctors was able to use his mother, who was only a half match with him, as his donor in Levine Children's Hospital research study. Levine Children's Hospital is one of the few hospitals in the country that can perform this type of transplant. John tolerated the transplant well despite his prior liver disease. His mother's bone marrow grew well in John's body and he remains free of leukemia one year after transplant.

John's transplant was complicated by an infection due to a virus called CMV, which can cause disease ranging from pneumonia to brain infection. John had the virus in his body prior



JACK WEAVER, MD Pediatric Nephrologist



PHILIP ZESKIND, РнD Research Group Director





to transplant. His mother had not had CMV before and therefore her blood cells could not control the CMV in John's body after transplant. The CMV in John's body multiplied rapidly despite standard anti-viral drugs and was likely to cause serious disease. The team was able to use a drug in development, CMX001, in a research study to treat John. The drug helped control the CMV and prevented disease. The research was performed as a compassionate use

ALTHOUGH THERE ARE MORE THAN 10 MILLION VOLUNTEER DONORS WHO HAVE REGISTERED ... THERE ARE PATIENTS FOR WHOM MATCHED UNRELATED DONORS CAN'T BE FOUND ... CAROLINAS HEALTHCARE SYSTEM'S TEAM IS ABLE TO PERFORM TRANSPLANTS FROM MISMATCHED DONORS BY USING A MACHINE TO REMOVE T CELLS. study in collaboration with the company that manufactures CMX001.

CLINICAL GENETICS

The Department of Clinical Genetics has significantly expanded research activities since the arrival of Susan Sparks, MD, PhD, in 2009. Dr. Sparks' particular interest is in neuromuscular disorders with a biochemical basis, and she oversees several research projects. She is the current director of the Pediatric Muscular Dystrophy Laboratory at Cannon Research Center, which focuses on glycosylation defects and neuromuscular disease. She is also the principal investigator on a research project called Molecular Diagnostics and Cell Banking as part of the Center of Research Translation: Systemic Exon-Skipping in Muscular Dystrophy, with Eric Hoffman, PhD, from the Center for Genetic Medicine Research, Children's National Medical Center. In addition to general and metabolic genetics expertise, she is also site principal investigator of the Cooperative International Neuromuscular Research Group (CINRG; cinrgresearch.org). Dr. Sparks also participates in the weekly multi-disciplinary Muscular Dystrophy Association clinic at Carolinas Medical Center.

TRAUMA

The Carolinas Trauma Network (CTN) Research Center of Excellence (COE) was funded through an internal competitive grant opportunity to unify Carolinas HealthCare System's trauma research efforts under one umbrella and to establish a robust clinical platform to attract external funding. As the second-largest notfor-profit healthcare organization in the United States, Carolinas HealthCare System is uniquely poised to leverage its organization, the large population served and its trauma-related programs into a model trauma service delivery research platform. The CTN Research COE will be able to respond to the demands for safer, more efficient and more effective care and conduct the required associated Comparative Effectiveness and Outcomes Research. Michael Bosse, MD, and Rachel Seymour, PhD, from the Department of Orthopedic Surgery, are the co-directors of the COE and are collaborating with faculty from the departments of Orthopedic Surgery, Emergency Medicine, General Surgery-Trauma, Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation and Neurosciences, as well as the Dickson Advanced Analytics Group (DA²). Currently, the COE's research efforts are focused on geriatric trauma and mild traumatic brain injury (mTBI).

During the first year, the Geriatric Trauma Workgroup initiated several clinical and translational research studies, including: **1. A translational study on falls prevention** (principal investigator: Richard Peindl, PhD; co-investigators: James Kellam, MD, Rachel Seymour, PhD, Mark Hirsch, PhD, and Christine Churchill, Carolinas HealthCare System's Healthy@Home, and Nigel Zheng, PhD, and Eric Wickstrom, PhD, from University of North Carolina-Charlotte)

2. Evaluation of the implementation of the Fragility Fracture Program (co-principal investigators: James Kellam, MD, and Joshua Patt, MD)

3. Assessment of anticoagulation therapy in the older trauma patient (co-investigators: Joshua Patt, MD, Rachel Seymour, PhD, David Jacobs, MD, David Miller, MD, Michael Gibbs, MD, Jeffrey Kline, MD, and Lindsay Fairfax, MD) 4. Development and validation of a geriatric trauma triage score (co-investigators: Madhav Karunakar, MD, David Jacobs, MD, Rachel Seymour, PhD, Sanjit Konda, MD, Elizabeth Freeman, RN, Jill Scott, RN, Matthew Wilson, MD, and Sam Ross, MD) A prospective epidemiological study to examine incidence and outcomes in the geriatric trauma population is also under way.

The mTBI Workgroup initiated three clinical research studies, including: **1. mTBI Transfer Guidelines Retrospective Study** (co-investigators: Ron Sing, DO, Tuan Huynh, MD, and Erin Hanna, MD) **2. mTBI Longitudinal Biomarker Registry** (co-principal investigators: Michael Gibbs, MD, Lori Grafton, MD, and Michael Runyon, MD) **3. A participatory action research study** with mTBI treatment needs emphasis (principal investigator: Mark Hirsch, PhD; co-investigators: Lori Grafton, MD, Tami Guerrier, Rachel Seymour, PhD, and Molly Zmuda, MHA)

The COE Coordinating Center, DA² and staff from the CTN have been working together closely to establish data capture systems that will meet our common needs. Specifically, we currently have two projects critical to the success of the COE: a minimal data set for trauma and a map of all available Carolinas HealthCare System data sources.



WOMEN'S HEALTH



DAVID TAIT, MD Associate Director, Gynecologic Oncology

Beth (not her actual name) was diagnosed with and underwent surgery for a stage IIIC ovarian cancer in August 2006, and then volunteered to participate in a chemotherapy trial on Gynecologic Oncology Group (GOG) 218. She did well until August 2009, when she was diagnosed with a recurrence. Knowing the importance of research, she again agreed to consider one of the team's clinical protocols, which was built on the knowledge gained from the previous trial in which she had participated. The new study was GOG 213, which incorporated two standard chemotherapies with bevacizumab as a maintenance regimen. Now, some three years later (and more than six years from her original diagnosis), Patsy continues on this regimen, will soon receive her 60th cycle of bevacizumab and is disease-free.

2012 has been a very exciting and productive year for research in the Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology. Among the research projects in 2012 that have received particular attention are studies in the areas of gynecologic oncology and reproductive endocrinology.

The Department of Gynecologic Oncology continued to participate in numerous studies in 2012 in both basic science research and clinical trials.

This past year, Carolinas Medical Center/Levine Cancer Institute was honored to become a full member and primary site of the Gynecologic Oncology Group (GOG), which is the research arm of the National Cancer Institute. There are fewer than 50 primary sites in the United States.



This affiliation affords patients the opportunity to be a part of important clinical research, giving them access to the latest chemotherapy regimens. Ovarian cancer is the most lethal of the gynecologic malignancies that physicians like David Tait, MD, treat, taking some 15,000 lives annually. The research conducted at Levine Cancer Institute is making a difference in women's lives.

What is so great about Beth's story is how she lives her life with cancer. Since her diagnosis, she has been very proactive not only for herself, but for the health of many other women. She has been an active participant in the annual fundraiser "Stiletto Sprint," and she works with the Integrative Medicine group at Carolinas Medical Center-Northeast. One of the most innovative projects she has undertaken is in the education of medical students. Having been a patient herself, and having interfaced with many nervous third-year students, acting interns and residents, she saw a real need to educate them on the patient's perspective. She wanted them to understand how a woman with a potentially terminal disease viewed life and the interactions with the students and physicians responsible for her care. Through her efforts, she organized a teaching module that she and some of her fellow survivors present to our students and residents, and then allow "her students" to ask questions. This has been an amazing learning experience for all ... giving a tiny perspective of the idea of "walking a mile in my shoes."

CAROLINAS MEDICAL CENTER/LEVINE CANCER INSTITUTE WAS HONORED TO BECOME A FULL MEMBER AND PRIMARY SITE OF THE GYNECOLOGIC ONCOLOGY GROUP ... THIS AFFILIATION AFFORDS OUR PATIENTS THE OPPORTUNITY TO BE A PART OF IMPORTANT CLINICAL RESEARCH, GIVING THEM ACCESS TO THE LATEST CHEMOTHERAPY REGIMENS.

"

D

PRE-CLINICAL LABORATORY GROUPS



ASHLEY LAKNER EHEIM, PHD Post-Doctoral Fellow



TING LI, РнD Research Scientist



QI LONG LU, MD, РнD Research Group Director



LAURA SCHRUM, PHD Research Group Director; Interim Director, Imaging Core Facility

McCOLL-LOCKWOOD LABORATORY FOR MUSCULAR DYSTROPHY

Muscular dystrophies are mainly genetic disorders impacting between 50,000 and 100,000 individuals in the United States. The diseases are characterized by skeletal muscle weakness and wasting (dystrophy). There are more than 30 types of muscular dystrophies, and two of the most common types, limbgirdle muscular dystrophy type 2I (LGMD2I) and Duchenne muscular dystrophy (DMD), are caused by mutations in the FKRP gene and DMD gene, respectively. Currently, no cure or effective treatment for LGMD2I or DMD exists. Scientists in the McColl-Lockwood Laboratory for Muscular Dystrophy have one goal: to develop novel therapeutic approaches for the treatment of these diseases.

Under the leadership of Qi Long Lu, MD, PhD, the laboratory has reached significant milestones on the journey toward achieving their goal. Several research programs critical to developing experimental therapeutics have been developed. First, unique animal models with genetic defects the same as those in patients have been created to support research relevant to LGMD2I. Additionally, the laboratory has developed a drug-screening system aimed at identifying potential drug candidates that will enhance glycosylation of alpha-dystroglycan, a key element for muscle integrity. Last year, the National Institutes of Health (NIH)-sponsored drug-screening program concluded and served as the initial foundation for an in-house drug screen, which has identified several dozen compounds capable of enhancing glycosylation as demonstrated in a cell culture system. The laboratory has also developed a drug-testing program and gene therapy targeting patients with LGMD2I. Initial adeno-associated virusmediated gene therapy has demonstrated therapeutic potential for patients with LGMD2I. Drug testing in the animal models has identified a few unique drugs capable of improving dystrophic pathology. Also important in the translational research of DMD, the McColl-Lockwood Laboratory has kept its front-line role in developing antisense oligonucleotide therapy for DMD. It has recently identified more effective antisense oligonucleotides capable

of removing several dystrophin exons, by which defective DMD genes can be corrected. These antisense oligonucleotides will be the candidates for further drug development. This is especially exciting because initial clinical trials have demonstrated efficacy in DMD patients. However, this therapy is a personalized medicine, with each drug being applicable only to a portion of DMD patients. The laboratory is actively engaged in collaboration with a pharmaceutical company to extend the successful clinical trials to a wider DMD population.

The McColl-Lockwood Laboratory continues to collaborate with Susan Sparks, MD, PhD, clinical geneticist, in the Department of Pediatrics, and James Dollar, MD, of the Carolinas Pathology Group, to conduct molecular diagnosis of muscular dystrophies and to establish an infrastructure for future clinical trials. The quality of research conducted in the laboratory is continuously recognized by new publications and the award of NIH grants. A U54 grant was awarded to Dr. Lu as part of a consortium by NIH Eunice Kennedy Shriver National Institute of Child Health and Human Development for preclinical drug development of exon skipping.

LIVER PATHOBIOLOGY LABORATORY

Chronic liver disease/cirrhosis is the 12th-leading cause of death in the United States, and total costs in the country have been estimated at \$10 billion a year. Cirrhosis is a long-term, progressive disease initiated by many factors, including chronic alcoholism and exposure to hepatitis B and C viruses (HBV and HCV) and, if left untreated, will advance to end-stage liver disease. Hepatic fibrosis is an exacerbation of the generic wound-healing response resulting in excess deposition of collagen by activated hepatic stellate cells (HSCs), the main effector cell of fibrosis. Unresolved fibrosis may proceed to cirrhosis, which affects millions of people worldwide and is a substantial economic burden. Currently, there are no established FDAapproved treatments for fibrosis/cirrhosis, and liver transplant remains the only cure for cirrhosis. Therefore, establishing treatments for fibrosis/ cirrhosis will decrease yearly deaths and United States economic burden.

During development of fibrosis, there are critical changes in microRNAs (miR), small noncoding RNAs, which regulate wound-healing transcripts, and therapeutic modulation of miRs by inhibiting or increasing miR expression holds great promise to restore delicate genetic programs vital to normal organ function. In the Liver Pathobiology Laboratory, directed by Laura Schrum, PhD, researchers have identified miR19b as an important mediator for hepatic fibrosis development. Studies from the work of Ashley Lakner Eheim, PhD, in collaboration with Mark Russo, MD, MPH, medical director of Liver Transplantation, and colleagues, demonstrated that miR19b is decreased in fibrotic liver impeding profibrogenic signaling in the HSC by decreasing transforming growth factor receptor II expression. To demonstrate the clinical relevance of miR19b in fibrosis, similar results have been concluded in human livers. miR19b was reduced significantly (80 percent reduction) in fibrotic human liver compared with normal/control livers. The studies also revealed increased levels of miR19b in serum of fibrotic patients compared with tissue, suggesting miR19b is released from fibrotic livers into circulation and can be employed as a non-invasive diagnostic marker for fibrosis. Future studies will test miR19b as a therapy for fibrosis, which will be initiated in animal models. Additionally, miR profiles will be established in HCV-induced fibrotic patients to help develop personalized treatment strategies. These studies will be conducted by a team of dedicated researchers composed of bench scientists, hepatologists and surgeons. Overall, these studies propose that miR19b may serve as a therapy and non-invasive diagnostic biomarker for liver fibrosis.

Approximately 160 million people are chronically infected with HCV worldwide and more than 5 million are infected in the United States. Twenty to 30 percent of patients with chronic HCV will develop cirrhosis over a 20- to 30-year period. The let7 miR plays an important role in human liver diseases, such as hepatocellular carcinoma, hepatic fibrosis and viral hepatitis diseases known to be accelerated by increased oxidative stress. Studies by Weihong Hou, PhD, research scientist, and colleagues, demonstrated that let7 miR attenuates oxidant injury in human hepatocytes and may represent a therapeutic approach for protection against oxidative stress-induced injury observed in chronic liver diseases.

OUR TEAM IS ACTIVELY INVOLVED IN RESEARCH AND CONTINUOUSLY CONTRIBUTES TO THE SCIENTIFIC INFORMATION BASIS FOR THE TREATMENT OF ORTHOPEDIC CONDITIONS, WHICH BRINGS THE MOST ADVANCED CARE TO THOSE WE SERVE.

—Edward Hanley, MD, Chair, Orthopaedic Surgery

For fibrosis to initiate, HSCs undergo an activation/transdifferentiation process. Ting Li, PhD, research scientist, has identified nuclear receptor Rev-erb as a key regulator in this process. Studies conducted by Dr. Li showed suppressive effects on HSC activation when cells were exposed to a Rev-erb ligand/agonist, S6452, resulting in a decreased fibrogenic response (i.e., fibrotic gene expression). These data, in addition to other data, suggest a functional role for Rev-erb in maintaining/ promoting the nonfibrogenic HSC phenotype while suppressing fibrogenic gene expression (e.g., smooth muscle actin, connective tissue growth factor and desmin). Future studies will test this ligand in a fibrotic animal model with the expectation that Rev-erb can serve as a therapeutic target for the treatment of hepatic fibrosis and related pathologies.

Overall, the Liver Pathobiology Laboratory will continue their efforts to bring bench research to the bedside, to unfold cellular and molecular mechanisms of several liver diseases with the expectation of identifying biomarkers and developing novel therapeutic strategies. These research endeavors are aimed at providing improved and high-quality patient care and superior personalized medicine.

ORTHOPAEDIC RESEARCH BIOLOGY

The Department of Orthopedic Surgery at Carolinas Medical Center is a nationally recognized program of excellence in clinical care, education and research. In 2011–12, it was once again recognized as an outstanding orthopedics center by U.S. News & World



IAIN McKILLOP, РнD Research Group Director



DAVID FOUREAU, PHD Research Scientist; Director, Immune Monitoring Core Laboratory



EUGENE SOKOLOV, РнD Senior Post-Doctoral Fellow

Report. In 2012, Becker's Hospital Review named it as one of the 101 great orthopedic programs with recognized leadership in orthopedic treatment and research. Orthopedic Research Biology has forward-thinking research teams conducting cellular, molecular and tissue engineering research.

The intervertebral disk degeneration and low back pain research program directed by Helen Gruber, PhD, Edward Hanley, MD, and the research staff of Gretchen Hoelscher, Darla Morton, Jane Ingram, Natalia Zinchenko, Synthia Bethea and staff assistant Khristina Gellar studies the relationship between disk degeneration and low back pain. Recently published findings detail the utility of microarray analyses in identification of pain-, neurotrophin- and nerve-related genes in the disk and point to the importance of future work exploring functional interactions between nerve and disk cells in vitro. Notable publications from the disk research team focused on features of the adipose-derived mesenchymal stem cell population, genome-wide analysis of genes involved in low back pain and the deleterious effects of diskography radiocontrast solution on human disk cells in vitro. For outstanding contributions in spine-related basic science research Helen Gruber, PhD, received the 2012 Henry Farfan Award from the North American Spine Society.

In addition, the department's osteoarthritis research program, which includes the efforts of Yubo Sun, PhD, Andrea Roberts, PhD, David Mauerhan, MD, and Edward Hanley, MD, studies osteoarthritis, a form of arthritis that features the breakdown and eventual loss of the cartilage of one or more joints. Among the more than 100 different types of arthritis conditions, osteoarthritis is the most common, affecting more than 25 million people in the United States. Osteoarthritis occurs more frequently with advanced age and most commonly affects the hands, feet, spine and large weightbearing joints, such as the hips and knees. There is no cure for this disease and the overall goal of treatment is early elimination of risk factors, early diagnosis and surveillance of the disease, with appropriate treatment of pain. Current research focuses on collagen and proteoglycan changes in the meniscus and the biologic effects of phosphate on cells in the synovial fluid. The goal for the research team is to understand the disease process to develop novel structure-modifying drugs for osteoarthritis therapy.

GENERAL SURGERY RESEARCH

2012 was a successful year for the Research Division in the Department of General Surgery as they continued to support physicians in their studies to address clinically relevant problems through translational research. These efforts resulted in the publication of 18 peer-reviewed manuscripts and the presentation of more than 20 peer-reviewed abstracts at local, national and international societies and meetings. These efforts encompassed a broad spectrum of research interests addressing disease pathology and etiology from the molecular and cellular level to tissues and organs, utilizing a diverse range of techniques and experimental models. In doing so, the Department of General Surgery continues to be at the forefront of innovation and research, providing an outstanding teaching and learning environment for current and future clinicians, academics and researchers.

LIVER CANCER RESEARCH

lain McKillop, PhD, and his research team continued their collaboration with Ahmed El Ghannam, PhD, from the Department of Mechanical Engineering, University of North Carolina-Charlotte, and David Iannitti, MD, chief of hepatopancreaticobiliary (HPB) surgery, to develop a bioceramic nanoscaffold drug delivery system to treat hepatocellular carcinoma. These complex 3-D structures provide a large surface area-to-volume ratio onto which a wide range of chemotherapeutics can be bound. Upon insertion into a tumor mass, they act as drug reservoirs, generating toxic levels of chemotherapy within the tumor while avoiding systemic toxicity side effects. This work is supported by an external multi-center grant from the North Carolina Biotechnology Center and was presented at the European Association for the Study of the Liver (Barcelona, Spain) and the American Association for the Study of Liver Disease (Boston, MA) this year.

At the bench, Dr. McKillop's group continues to study the cellular and molecular mechanisms by which alcohol consumption affects liver disease, and the development and progression of hepatocellular carcinoma. In doing so, these studies address changes in signal transduction fidelity and the effect of unbalancing divergent signaling pathways on the regulation of both normal and abnormal (cancer) cell growth within the liver. From a translational perspective, Dr. McKillop and his scientists, Eugene Sokolov, PhD, David Foureau, PhD, and Jacob Swet, MS, have continued their collaborations with physician scientists from the HPB surgery group. David Iannitti, MD, John Martinie, MD, David Sindram, MD, PhD, and Ryan Swan, MD, develop and evaluate improved microwave ablation devices that are used clinically to destroy liver tumors in situ. These studies have involved collaborations with InnerOptic (Hillsborogh, NC) and Microsulis (Hants, UK) to develop a 3-D magnetic image guidance system to allow more accurate antenna placement within the tumor. The phase I clinical trial of this system was completed at Carolinas Medical Center this year.

The successes of these projects are a direct result of the continued efforts of physicians working in tandem with bench research scientists. These efforts will be further aided by the recent addition of Valentina Zuckerman, PhD, who joined the group from The Hebrew University Hadassah Medical School, Jerusalem, Israel, this year. Dr. Zuckerman brings with her a strong background and knowledge in cellular and molecular biology, flow cytometry and protein biochemistry.

TRAUMA RESEARCH

Physician scientists from the F.H. Sammy Ross Jr. Trauma Center continued their research efforts to understand the clinical problems associated with systemic shock caused by infection or hemorrhage. While these initial insults are different in nature, they appear to share many common molecular and cellular responses that can lead to progressive, multiple organ failure. These studies, directed by Toan Huynh, MD, and Susan Evans, MD, focus on providing a greater degree of understanding as to how cellular stress and changes in organ blood flow combine to initiate a "protective response"; a process that has evolved to minimize subsequent organ damage, but that paradoxically compromises the functional capacity of the organ being protected. In doing so, additional organs are placed under stress and, if uncorrected, can fail leading to devastating systemic consequences. By understanding these pathways at a fundamental cellular and molecular level, the long-term aims of these studies is to target and develop novel means of intervention with which to slow or arrest these potentially catastrophic

events while organ function is restored. The group was assisted in these endeavors by Rebecca Powell, PhD, who joined the team this year from Wake Forest Medical Center.

SURGICAL ONCOLOGY RESEARCH

David Foureau, PhD, and Kendall Carpenter, working with Richard White, MD, and Jonathan Salo, MD, from Levine Cancer Institute, continued their work studying immunotherapy for melanoma. Unlike melanomas that are detected early during the disease pathology, late-stage melanoma, in which the tumor metastasizes to other sites, is notoriously difficult to treat. The only current FDA-approved therapy is interleukin (IL)-2 immunotherapy. However, few patients successfully respond to IL-2 and, even in those that respond, the side effects can be so severe as to prevent continued therapy. Previous work from this group utilized novel animal models of melanoma with which to identify specific subsets of immune cells that act as potential "markers" of likely responsiveness to IL-2 therapy. This work led the research team to expand these studies to analyze serum from patients, both before and during immunotherapy, and their new data from this analysis suggest similar immune cell subsets exist in melanoma patients. By performing these critical translational studies, it is anticipated that "responsive patients" will be able to be identified earlier. In addition, these studies raise the possibility that for those patients for whom a positive response is not predicted, immune system manipulation may be possible to convert them to a "responsive" phenotype. These studies were sponsored by a research grant from the Purple Promise Foundation and were presented at a prestigious Keystone Symposia conference held in Dublin, Ireland, this year.

The successes for the Division in 2012 arose as a direct result of physician–scientist collaborations whereby clinically relevant problems are addressed at the bench and translated directly back to the bedside. In 2013, the group continues to strive toward the goal of bench-to-bedside research and anticipates continued growth through the opening of Levine Cancer Institute and the continued support provided by Medical Education, the Carolinas HealthCare Foundation and Carolinas HealthCare System.



SUNIL HWANG, PHD

Research Scientist, Proteomics and Metabolomics Translational Research Laboratory; Director, Proteomics and Mass Spectometry Research Core Facility

PROTEOMICS AND METABOLOMICS TRANSLATIONAL RESEARCH

Sunil Hwang, PhD, director of the Proteomics and Metabolomics Translational Research Laboratory, along with his team, utilizes in vitro and in vivo techniques to identify markers of disease in pancreatic cancer and pulmonary embolism. Pancreatic cancer is an aggressive disease with nearly equal yearly rates of diagnosis and death. Current therapies have failed to improve outcomes due to rapid disease progression and late stage at presentation. Recently, pathways involved in progression and metastasis have been elucidated; however, new knowledge has not generated more effective therapies. In one study, the protein profiles from a subcellular level were compared between pancreatic cancer cells derived from patients with metastatic and non-metastatic disease. Specific proteins of interest, which may play a role in the rapid progression and metastasis of this disease, were identified. These proteins will be further studied to determine whether they can be used as prognostic indicators or developed as targets of new therapeutic drugs. The advancement of this type of knowledge is key to improving outcomes for pancreatic cancer patients. In another study, the group enriched blood samples for microvesicles known as exosomes. These small extracellular packages contain proteins and other biological molecules that can be identified using mass spectrometry techniques. During this study, the group collaborated with Emergency Medicine Research to identify proteins involved in the pathophysiology of pulmonary embolism in an animal model. This knowledge can be used to

WITH THESE TOOLS, PHYSICIANS WILL CONSIDER DETAILED INFORMATION ABOUT A PATIENT'S GENOTYPE, ALONG WITH CLINICAL DATA, ENABLING THEM TO PRECISELY IDENTIFY A PATIENT'S CONDITION OR RISK EXPOSURE, AND THEN SELECT A MEDICATION, THERAPY OR PREVENTIVE MEASURE UNIQUELY SUITED FOR THAT INDIVIDUAL PATIENT. better understand this disorder and might be employed to aid in earlier detection and more successful patient treatment strategies. Future studies will apply these insightful techniques to the further study of pancreatic cancer as well as traumatic brain injury, stroke, rheumatoid arthritis and multiple sclerosis.

CLINICAL TRANSLATIONAL MOLECULAR BIOLOGY RESEARCH LABORATORY

Under the direction of Nury Steuerwald, PhD, the Clinical Translational Molecular Biology Research Laboratory has been engaged in a variety of projects aimed at investigating the molecular mechanisms underlying a variety of human diseases. In particular, the lab is examining the role of microRNAs (miRNAs) in the pathogenesis of various disease processes. miRNAs are members of a class of small RNAs whose function is to regulate gene expression in organisms as diverse as animals, plants and fungi. Many miRNAs are evolutionarily conserved and believed to play a role in controlling a variety of biological functions, including developmental patterning, cell differentiation, cell proliferation, genome rearrangements and transcription regulation. In collaboration with Mark Clemens, PhD, in the Biology Department at University of North Carolina-Charlotte, the lab is investigating the role of miRNAs in altered hepatic blood flow regulation during experimental sepsis. Together with Herbert Bonkovsky, MD, the team is delineating miRNA profiles in drug-induced liver injury to determine if a characteristic signature exists. The lab has also teamed with David Sindram, MD, PhD, and William Ahrens, MD, to examine global changes in miRNA expression in archival malignant pancreatic tissue samples. This fall, the lab acquired a high-capacity nextgeneration sequencing instrument, providing the capability to perform unbiased whole transcriptome, exome and genome analyses. This technology will used to profile miRNAs and discover novel species expressed under pathological conditions.

Carolinas HealthCare System is the first institution in North Carolina to acquire the latest genome-sequencing instrument. Managed in the Molecular Biology Core Laboratory by Dr. Steuerwald and her team, this equipment gives Carolinas HealthCare System the capability to sequence the entire human genome in less than a day. Personalized medicine—including genome sequencing—is a medical model that proposes customization in healthcare, as decisions and practices are tailored to the individual patient, based on genetic or other unique information. The goal is to solve some of the problems that have limited the effectiveness of current treatments.

Genomic and proteomic tools are rapidly changing the way medicine is practiced, as genetic fingerprinting of individuals is fused with research in creating targeted therapies. With these tools, physicians will consider detailed information about a patient's genotype, along with clinical data, enabling them to precisely identify a patient's condition or risk exposure, and then select a medication, therapy or preventive measure uniquely suited for that individual patient. The benefits of this approach are accuracy, efficacy, safety and speed. Both prevention and clinical outcomes will be significantly enhanced.

More specifically, genome sequencing in cancer cells will deliver remarkable insight into the complexity of cancer and identify new genes and biological pathways implicated in tumor initiation, progression and metastasis. Our new genome technology will dramatically enhance therapeutic innovation and transform healthcare in our community.

EMERGENCY MEDICINE RESEARCH

The Emergency Medicine Research Laboratory, directed by John Watts, PhD, is currently studying pulmonary embolism, a condition in which blood clot material breaks free, producing an embolism that travels through the heart to lodge in the arteries of the lungs. The presently approved treatments only address the clot material in the lungs. The group's experimental models show that excessive inflammation contributes strongly to the dysfunction of the right ventricle following pulmonary embolism. A clinical trial is presently being conducted in Madrid, Spain, to examine whether antiinflammatory treatments reduce right ventricular injury in human pulmonary embolism. The laboratory's experimental studies, completed in collaboration with Bayer AG, also identified a treatment that dilates pulmonary arteries not blocked by the embolism. This treatment enhances blood flow through the lungs, improves gas exchange and also protects

the right ventricle from damage. The results of these studies were presented by Dr. Watts at the European Respiratory Society Congress in Vienna, Austria, and the Society for Academic Emergency Medicine in Chicago, IL. Ongoing studies will compare three different approaches to dilating the nonoccluded arteries in the lungs during experimental pulmonary embolism to determine the best pharmacological approach for actively managing this condition.

ORTHOPEDIC ENGINEERING RESEARCH

Richard Peindl, PhD, and his colleagues in the Orthopedic Engineering Research Laboratory collaborate with clinicians and researchers from Carolinas Medical Center's Orthopedics, Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation and Neurology departments, faculty and students from the Departments of Mechanical Engineering and Kinesiology at the University of North Carolina-Charlotte, in addition to significant contributions from physical therapists and patients from Carolinas HealthCare System's Healthy@Home to study falls prevention. The goal of the Falls Prevention Technology Development Project is to apply the same inertial guidance and control technology used in modern aircraft and robotic vehicles to monitor the movements of individuals during activities of daily living.

In early tests, miniature sensor packages worn by study subjects are now providing data that can be used to determine not only the types of gait- or balance-affecting activities that are being performed but also the speed and relative stability of the subject while performing the activities. The long-term goals include using the technology to provide ongoing falls risk assessments, monitoring patients in community settings, providing extended reports on patient motor functions (e.g., as a Holter monitor is used in cardiac patients) and eventually to provide real-time biofeedback to the patient regarding the kinematic stability of his or her activities. The technology has numerous applications in addition to falls prevention. Examples include providing quantitative assessments as to how aging, brain injury and orthopedic/neuromuscular diseases affect an individual's ability to perform common motor functions. It also can be used to assess the efficacy of pharmacologic, therapeutic or surgical interventions in treating these conditions.



NURY STEUERWALD, PHD

Clinical Translational Molecular Biology Research Laboratory; Director, Molecular Biology and Microarray Core Facilities



JOHN WATTS, РнD Director, Emergency Medicine Research Laboratory

THE PEOPLE OF THERAPEUTIC RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT



JAMES T. McDEAVITT, MD Chief Academic Officer



JOAN CONNELL Assistant Vice President, Regulatory Affairs and Compliance



CAREN ANDERSON Program Coordinator, Communication and Special Events



SUNIL HWANG, PHD Research Scientist, Proteomics and Metabolomics Translational Research Laboratory; Director, Proteomics and

Mass Spectometry Research Core Facility



QI LONG LU, MD, PHD Research Group Director, McColl-Lockwood Laboratory for Muscular Dystrophy Research



MELANIE McDERMID Project Manager, Project Management Administration



CLAYTON OWENS Assistant Vice President, Grants, Contracts and Funding



RICHARD PEINDL, РнD Research Group Director, Orthopedic Engineering Research



LAURA SCHRUM, РнD Research Group Director, Liver Pathobiology Laboratory; Interim Director, Imaging Core Facility



DAVID FOUREAU, PHD Research Scientist; Director, Immune Monitoring Core Laboratory



IAIN McKILLOP, РнD Research Group Director, General Surgery Research



HELEN GRUBER, РнD Research Group Director, Orthopedic Research Biology



CECILIA HURTADO *Project Assistant, Intellectual Property*



FARAH MOUGEOT, PHD Senior Scientist Microbiome/Oral Medicine Research and Compliance



JEAN-LUC MOUGEOT, РнD Director, Scientific Development



NURY STEUERWALD, PHD Clinical Translational Molecular Biology Research Laboratory; Director, Molecular Biology and Microarray Core Facilities



JOHN WATTS, PHD Research Group Director, Emergency Medicine Research

FACULTY AND STAFF PATENTS AND TRADEMARKS

PROVISIONAL APPLICATIONS FILED

Bonkovsky HL, Norton J, Foureau D, Steuerwald N. Biomarkers for the identification of survivability from liver damage. US provisional patent application no. 61/717,977.

Foureau D, Bonkovsky HL, Walling T. Biomarkers for differential diagnosis of acute hepatitis. US provisional application no. 61/724,968.

Lu QL, Wu X. Compounds that enhance functional glycosylation of alpha-dystroglycan and uses thereof. US provisional application no. 61/640,669.

Madjarov J. Method and system for longitudinal closure of dissected sternums. US provisional application no. 61/585,025.

Madjarov J. Hybrid graft for therapy of aortic pathology and associated method. US provisional application no. 61/636,866.

Madjarov J, Fedor J, Kasell J. Devices, systems, and methods for treating cardiac arrhythmias. US provisional application no. 61/641,569.

Madjarov J. Method and apparatus for anatomical endovascular therapy of aortic pathology. US provisional application no. 61/636,846.

Schrum L, Li T. Methods of regulating rev-erb activity and treating hepatic fibrosis and associated methods. US provisional application no. 61/736,907.

Schrum L, Li T. Methods of treating portal hypertension. US provisional application no. 61/736,850.

Schrum L, Eheim A, Russo M. Use of microRNA 19b as a biomarker for accelerated fibrosis following liver transplantation. US provisional application no. 61/740,270.

PATENT/TM APPLICATIONS FILED, INCLUDING DIVISIONAL AND CIP

Lu QL. Antisense oligonucleotides. US non-provisional application no. 13/369,050.

Kline J. A computer-based device and model for predicting probability of death from thrombosis. US non-provisional application no. 13/599,262.

Madjarov J. Method and system for longitudinal closure of dissected sternums. US non-provisional application no. 13/679,095.

Madjarov J. Method and apparatus for endovascular repair of aortic pathology. US non-provisional patent application no. 13/651,920.

Sun Y, Hanley E. Compositions and methods for the treatment of musculoskeletal related diseases and disorders using metal ion-citrate analog complexes. US non-provisional application no. 13/418,125.

Wang G, Lu QL. Nitrate esters and their use for the treatment of muscle and muscle related diseases. US non-provisional application no. 13/485,185.

Wang M, Lu QL, Wu B, Lu P. Amphiphilic cationic polymers and methods of use thereof. US application no. 13/619,067.

FOREIGN FILING (PCT, NATIONAL)

Kline J. A computer-based device and model for predicting probability of death from thrombosis. EPO patent application no. 12183425.3.

Lu QL. Antisense oligonucleotides. PCT application no. PCT/US2012/024230.

Madjarov J. Method and system for longitudinal closure of dissected sternums. PCT application no. PCT/US2012/065610.

Madjarov J. Method and apparatus for endovascular repair of aortic pathology. PCT application no. PCT/US2012/061028.

Wang G, Lu QL. Nitrate esters and their use for the treatment of muscle and muscle related diseases. Chinese application no. 201210182739.X

Schrum L. Treatment of fibrosis using microRNA-19b. PCT application no. PCT/US2012/049510.

Sun Y. Compositions and methods for the treatment of musculoskeletal related diseases and disorders. PCT application no. PCT/US2012/028705.

Wang G, Lu QL. Nitrate esters and their use for the treatment of muscle and muscle related diseases. EPO application no. 12170542.0

Wang M. Amphiphilic cationic polymers and methods of use thereof. PCT application no. PCT/US2012/055521.

FOREIGN PATENTS ISSUED

Kline J. Utilizing lipopolysaccharide in exhaled breath condensate to diagnose gram negative pneumonia. Australian patent no. 2005262701.

Kline J, Watts J, Hernandez J. Utilizing lipopolysaccharide in exhaled breath condensate to diagnose gram negative pneumonia. Israeli patent no. 179137.

FACULTY AND STAFF PUBLICATIONS

Adams CD, Bridges CR, Casey D, et al. ACCF/AHA focused update (on oral antiplatelets) of the guidelines for the management of patients with unstable angina/non-ST-elevation myocardial infarction. A report of the American College of Cardiology Foundation/American Heart Association Task Force on Practice Guidelines. *Circulation*. 2012

Andersen RC, Shawen SB, Krag JF, et al., and the Extremity War Injuries VII Special Topics Panel. Special topics. *J Am Acad Orthop Surg.* (Suppl. 1) 2012; 20.

Arko FR, Murphy EH, Boyes C, et al. Current status of endovascular aneurysm repair: 20 years of learning. *Semin Vasc Surg.* 2012; 25(3):131–5. PMID 23062491.

Arko F, Nussbaum T, Lalka SG, Holleman J, Roush T. The endurant stent graft: advantages from lessons learned. *Endovasc Today.* 2012: (Suppl. 3–6).

Baciu C, Thompson KJ, Mougeot JL, Brooks BR, Weller JW. The LO-BaFL method and ALS microarray expression analysis. *BMC Bioinformat.* 2012; 13: 244. PMID: 23006766.

Bahuva R. Walsh RM, Kapural L, Stevens T. *Pancreas* 2012 PMID 22750976.

Band RA, Callaway DW, Connor BA, et al. Dignitary medicine: adapting prehospital, preventive, tactical and travel medicine to new populations. *Am J Emerg Med.* 2012; (7):1274–81.

Becker C. Nursing care of the brain injury patient on a locked neurobehavioral unit. *Rehabil Nurs.* 2012; 37(4): 171–5. PMID 22744988.

Belansky I, Heniford BT. Discussion; a decade of ventral incisional hernia repairs with biologic acellular dermal matrix: what have we learned? *Plast Reconstr Surg.* 2012; 130(5 Suppl). PMID 23096973.

Bell LN, Vuppalanchi R, Watkins PB, Bonkovsky HL, and the US Drug-Induced Liver Injury Network. Serum proteomic profiling in patients with drug-induced liver injury. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther.* 2012; 35(5): 600–2. PMID 22403816.

Brandon-Warner E, Lakner AM, Foureau DM, Walling TL, Schrum LW, McKillop IH. Silibinin (milk thistle) potentiates ethanol-dependant hepatocellular carcinoma progression in male mice. *Cancer Lett.* 326; 88-95. Brandon-Warner E, Walling T, Schrum LW, McKillop IH. Chronic ethanol feeding accelerates hepatocellular carcinoma progression in a sex-dependent manner in a mouse model of hepatocarcinogesis. *Alcohol Clin Exp Res.* 2012; 36: 641–53.

Brandon-Warner E, Schmidt CM, Schrum LW, McKillop IH. Rodent models of alcoholic liver disease (ALD): of mice and men. *Alcohol.* 2012. PMID 22960051.

Bohm J, Biancalana V, DeChene ET, et al. Mutation spectrum in the large GTPase Dynamin 2 and genotype/phenotype correlation in autosomal dominant centronuclear myopathy. *Hum Mutat.* 2012; 33(6): 949–59.

Bonkovsky HL. Risk factors for porphyria cutanea tarda—the iron/HFE connection. *Liver Int.* 2012. PMID 23121614.

Bosse MJ, Ficke JR, Andersen RC. Extremity war injuries: current management and research priorities. *J Am Acad Orthop Surg.* 2012; 20 (Suppl. 1). PMID 2289651.

Bossee MJ. Advanced protection technology for ground combat vehicles. *J Am Acad Orthop Surg.* 2012; 20 (Suppl 1): S3–6. PMID 22865132.

Bozeman WP, Morel BM, Black TD, Winslow JE. Tactical emergency medical support programs: A comprehensive statewide survey. *Prehosp Emerg Care*. 2012.

Butler JR. Maternal code blue. *Postgrad Obstet Gynecol.* 2012; 32(5):1–7.

Caballes RF, Sendi H, Bonkovsky HL. Hepatitis C, porphyria cutanea tarda and liver iron: An update. *Liver Int.* 2012; 32(6): 880–93. PMID 22510500.

Callaway DW, Yim ES, Stack C, Burkle FM Jr. Integrating the disaster cycle model into traditional disaster diplomacy concepts. *Disaster Med Public Health Prep.* 2012; 6(1): 53–9.

Callaway DW, Peabody CR, Hoffman A, Cote E, Moulton S, Baez AA, Nathanson L. Disaster mobile health technology: Lessons from Haiti. *Prehosp Disaster Med.* 2012; 27(2): 148–52.

Cantor JB, Bushnik T, Cicerone K, et al. Insomnia, fatigue, and sleepiness in the first 2 years after traumatic brain injury: An NIDRR TBI model system module study. *J Head Trauma Rehabil.* 2012; 27(6). PMID 23131966. Casaletto JJ, Wadman MC, Ankel FK, Bourne CL, Ghaemmaghami CA. Emergency medicine rural rotations: A program director's guide. *Ann Emerg Med.* 2012. [Epub ahead of print]. PMID 23083967.

Castillo, RC, MacKenzie E, Bosse MJ, and the METRC Investigators. Measurement of functional outcomes in the Major Extremity Trauma Research Consortium (METRC). *J Am Acad Orthop Surg.* 2012; 20(Suppl. 1): S59–S63.

Caughey MC, Hinderliter AL, Jones SK, Shah SP, Ataga KI. Hemodynamic characteristics and predictors of pulmonary hypertension in sickle cell disease. *Am J Cardiol.* 2012; 109(9): 1353–1357.

Christmas AB, Bogart TA, Etson KE, et al. The reward is worth the wait: A prospective analysis of 100 consecutive organ donors. *Am Surg.* 2012; 78(3): 296–9. PMID 22524766.

Colavita PD, Belyansky I, Walters AL, Tsirline VB, Zemlyak AY, Lincourt AE, Heniford BT. Nationwide inpatient sample: Have antireflux procedures undergone regionalization? *J Gastrointest Surg.* 2012. PMID 22911123.

Colavita PD, Tsirline VB, Walters AL, Lincourt AE, Belyansky I, Heniford BT. Laparoscopic versus open hernia repair: Outcomes and sociodemographic utilization results from the nationwide inpatient sample. *Surg Endosc*. 2012 [Epub ahead of print]. PMID 22733198.

Calhoun DJ, Bogenschneider S, Iyengar P, Asimos AW. Criteria for appropriate utilization of helicopter interfacility transfer of ICH patients. *Stroke*. 2012; 43: A3229.

Colavita PD, Tsirline VB, Belyansky I, et al. Prospective, longterm comparison of quality of life in laparscopic versus open ventral hernia repair. *Ann Surg.* 2012; 256(5): 714–23. PMID 23095614.

Cole I, Glass C, Norton HJ, Tayal V. Ultrasound measurements of the saphenous vein in pediatric emergency department population with comparison to i.v. catheter size. *J Emerg Med.* 2012; 43(1): 87–92. PMID 21978877.

Corey KE, Zheng H, Mendez-Navarro J, Delgado-Borrego A, Dienstag J, Bonkovsky HL, and the HALT-C Trial Group. Serum vitamin D levels are not predictive of the progression of the chronic liver disease in hepatitis C patients with advanced fibrosis. *PLoS One*. 2012; 7(2). PMID 22359532. Cox ET, Hodge CW, Sheikh MJ, et al. Delayed developmental changes in neonatal vocalizations correlates with variations in ventral medial hypothalamus and central amygdala development in the rodent infant: effects of prenatal cocaine. *Behav Brain Res.* 2012; 235(2): 166–75.

Dancel R, Price D, Kaufman L. Evaluation of newborns with preauricular skin lesions. *Am Fam Phys.* 2012; 993–994. PMID: 22612052.

Deer TR, Prager J, Levy R, et al. Polyanalgesic Consensus Conference 2012: Recommendations on trialing for intrathecal (intraspinal) drug delivery: Report of an interdisciplinary expert panel. *Neuromodulation*. 2012; 15(5): 420–35. PMID 22494357.

Deer TR, Prager J, Levy R, et al. Polyanalgesic Consensus Conference 2012: Recommendations on for the management of pain by intrathecal (intraspinal) drug delivery: Report of an interdisciplinary expert panel. *Neuromodulation*. 2012; 15(5): 436–466. PMID 22748024.

Deer TR, Prager J, Levy R, et al. Polyanalgesic Consensus Conference 2012: Consensus on diagnosis, detection, and treatment of catheter-tip granulomas. *Neuromodulation*. 2012; 15(5): 483–496. PMID 22494332.

Devers PL, Cronister A, Ormond KE, Facio F, Brasington CK, Flodman P. Noninvasive prenatal testing/noninvasive prenatal diagnosis: the position of the National Society of Genetic Counselors (white paper supporting NSGC Position Statement on noninvasive prenatal testing), published on **nsgc.org**, April 2012.

Dolce CJ, Keller JE, Stefanidis D, et al. Evaluation of soft tissue attachments to a novel intro-abdominal prosthetic in a rabbit model. *Surg Innov.* 2012; 19(3): 295–300. PMID 22143745.

Dulin MF, Tapp H. Communities matter: The relationship between neighborhoods and health. *N C Med J.* 2012; 73(5): 381–388 (NCMJ:73517).

Dulin MF, Tapp H, Smith HA, et al. A transdisciplinary approach to the evaluation of social determinants of health in a hispanic population. *BMC Public Health* 2012; 12: 769. PMID 229666865.

Dvorak CC, Gilman AL, Horn B, Oon C-Y, Dunn EA, Baxter-Lowe LA, Cowan MJ. Haploidentical-related donor hematopoietic cell transplantation in children using megadoses of CliniMACS-selected CD34+ cells and a fixed CD3+ dose. *Bone Marrow Transpl*; Epub 2012.

Ellefson WM, Lakner AM, Hamilton A, et al. Neonatal androgenization exacerbates alcohol-induced liver injury in adult rats, an effect abrogated by estrogen. *PLoS ONE*. 2012; 6: e29463.

Ficke JR, Obremskey WT, Gaines RJ, et al. Reprioritization of research for combat casualty care. *J Am Acad Orthop Surg.* 2012; 20(Suppl. 1): S99–S102.

Foureau DM, Vrikkis RM, Jones CP, et al. In vitro assessment of choline dihydrogen phosphate (CDHP) as a vehicle for recombinant human interleukin-2 (rhIL-2). *Cell Mol Bioengineer.* 2012; 5(4): 390–401.

Gallagher JL, Patel NC. Subcutaneous immunoglobulin replacement therapy with Hizentra® is safe and effective in two infants. *J Clin Immunol.* 2012.

Garrett JS, Studnek JR, Blackwell T, et al. The association between intra-arrest therapeutic hypothermia and return of spontaneous circulation among individuals experiencing out of hospital cardiac arrest. *Resuscitation*. 2011; 82(1): 21–5.

Garvey JL, Monk L, Granger CB, et al. Rates of cardiac catheterization cancelation for ST-segment elevation myocardial infarction after activation by emergency medical services or emergency physicians: Results from the North Carolina Catheterization Laboratory Activation Registry. *Circulation*. 2012; 125(2): 308–13.

Gaston RG, Kuremsky MA. Postoperative infections: Prevention and management. *Crit Care Nurse Clin North Am.* 2012; 24(2): 323–44. PMID 22548866.

Girirajan S, Rosenfeld JA, Coe BP, et al. The henotypic heterogeneity of genomic disorders and multiple, rare CNVs. *N Engl J Med.* 2012.

Gesin G, Russell BB, Lin AP, Norton HJ, Evans SL, Devlin JW. Impact of a delirium screeing tool and multifaceted education on nurses' knowledge of delirium and ability to evaluate it correctly. *Am J Crit Care*. 2012; 21(1). PMID 22210704.

Gibbs MA, Baumann MR, Lyden J, et al. Effect of the implementation of an electronic clinical decision support tool

on adherence to joint commission pneumonia core measures in an academic emergency department. *Acad Emerg Med.* 2012; 19(s1): s198–99.

Girirajan S, Rosenfeld JA, Coe BP, et al. Phenotypic heterogeneity of genomic disorders and rare copy-number variants, *N Engl J Med*. 2012; 367(14): 1321–1331.

Gilman AL, Schultz KR, Goldman FD, et al. Treatment of newly diagnosed chronic graft-versus-host disease in children: A children's oncology group study. *Biol Blood Marrow Transpl*. 2012; 18: 84–91.

Glick WA, Simo KA, Swan RZ, Sindram D, Iannittie DA, Martinie JB. Pyogenic hepatic abscess secondary to endolumenal perforation of an ingested foreign body. *J Gastrointest Surg.* 2012; 16(4): 885–7. PMID 21989581.

Gruber HE, Gettys FK, Montijo HE, et al. Genome-wide molecular and biologic characterization of biomembrane formation adjacent to a methacrylate spacer in the rat femoral segmental defect model. *J Orthopaed Trauma*. 2012.

Gruber HE, Hoelscher GL, Bethea S, Hanley EN. Interleukin 1-beta upregulates brain-derived neurotrophic factor, neurotrophin 3 and neuropilin 2 gene expression and NGF production in annulus cells. *Biotech Histochem*. 2012. PMID: 22853041.

Gruber HE, Hoelscher GL, Ingram JA, Hanley EN. Genomewide analysis of pain-, nerve- and neurotrophin-related gene expression in the degenerating human annulus. *Molecular Pain.* 2012; 8: 63. PMID: 22963171.

Gruber HE, Hoelscher GL, Ingram JA, Hanley EN Jr. Matrix metalloproteinase-26, a novel MMP, is constitutively expressed in the human intervertebral disc in vivo and in vitro. *Exp Mol Pathol.* 2012;92:59–63. PMID: 21945733.

Gruber HE, Rhyne AL, Hansen KJ, et al. Deleterious effects of discography radiocontrast solution on human annulus cells in vitro: Changes in cell viability, proliferation, and apoptosis in exposed cells. *Spine J.* 2012; 12: 329–335. PMID: 22424848.

Gruber HE, Riley FE, Hoelscher GL, et al. Osteogenic and chondrogenic potential of biomembrane cells from the PMMAsegmental defect rat model. *J Orthop Res.* 2012; 30: 1198– 1212. PMID: 22246998. Gruber HE, Somayaji S, Riley F, Hoelscher GL, Norton HJ, Hanley EN. Human adipose-derived mesenchymal stem cells: serial passaging, doubling time and cell senescence. *Biotech Histochem*. 2012; 87: 303–311. PMID: 22250760.

Hammond FM, Davis SC, Cook JR, Philbrick P, Hirsch MA. Relational dimension of irritability following traumatic brain injury: a qualitative analysis. *Brain Inj.* 2012; 26(11). PMID 22897407.

Hanley, EN. American Orthopaedic Association Orthopaedic Institute of Medicine (OIOM) Task Force Report from the Task Force on Surgeon-Industry Relationships in the Discipline of Orthopaedic Surgery. *J.Bone Joint Surg.* 2012; 94A(12): 1149–1151.

Hanna E, Klima D, Huynh T, et al. Endovascular repair of blunt thoracic aortic injuries: A non-university experience. *Am Assoc Trauma Surg.* 2012.

Harrison-Felix C, Kolakowsky-Hayner SA, Hammond FM, et al. Mortality after surviving traumatic brain injury; risks based on age groups. *J Head Trauma Rehabil.* 2012; 27(6). PMID 23131970.

Harrison-Felix C, Kreider SE, Arango-Lasprilla JC, et al. Life expectantcy following rehabilitation: A NIDDR Traumatic Brain Injury Model Systems study. *J Head Trauma Rehabil*. 2012; 27(6): E69–E80. PMID 23131972.

Haug RH. Microorganisms of the nose and paranasal sinuses. Oral Maxillofac Surg Clin North Am. 2012; 24(2): 191–6, vii–viii.

Havrilesky LJ, Pokrzywinski R, Revicki D, Higgins RV, et al. Costeffectiveness of combination versus sequential docetaxel and carboplatin for the treatment of platinum-sensitive, recurrent ovarian cancer. *Cancer.* 2012; 118: 386–91.

Hearnden V, Sankar V, Hull K, et al. New developments and opportunities in oral mucosal drug delivery for local and systemic disease. *Adv Drug Deliv Rev.* 2012; 64(1): 16–28.

Heffner AC, Pearson DA, Nussbaum M, Kraft K, Jones A. Regionalization of post-cardiac arrest care: implementation of a regional cardiac resuscitation *Am Heart J*. 2012; 164(4): 493–501. PMID 23067906.

Heffner AC, Swords, DS, Nussbaum ML, Kline JA, Jones AE. Predictors of the complication of postintubation hypotension during emergency airway management. *J Crit Care*. 2012. PMID 22762924. Heffner AC, Swords D, Kline JA, Jones AE. The frequency and significance of postintubation hypotension during emergency airway management. *J Crit Care*. 2012; 27(4): 417. PMID 22033053.

Hemendinger RA, Armstrong EJ 3rd, Radio N, Brooks BR. Neurotoxic injury pathways in differentiated mouse motor neuron-neuroblastoma hybrid (NSC-34D) cells in vitro-limited effect of riluzole on thapsigargin, but not staurosporine, hydrogen peroxide and homocysteine neurotoxicity. *Toxicol Appl Pharmacol.* 2012; 258(2): 208–15. PMID 22108590.

Hillis DL, Smith PK, Anderson JL, et al. ACCF/AHA Guideline for Coronary Artery Bypass Graft Surgery: Executive Summary: A Report of the American College of Cardiology Foundation/ American Heart Association Task Force on practice guidelines developed in collaboration with the American Association for Thoracic Surgery, Society of Cardiovascular Anesthesiologists and Society of Thoracic Surgeons. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg. 2012; 143(1): 4–34.

Hoban R, Roberts AE, Demmer L, Jethva R, Shephard B. Noonan syndrome due to a SHOC2 Mutation presenting with fetal distress and fatal hypertrophic cardiomyopathy in a premature infant. *Am J Med Genet A*. 2012; 158A(6): 1411–3.

Hong C, Scobey M, Napenas J, Brennan M, Lockhart P. Dental postoperative bleeding complications in patients with suspected and documented liver disease. *Oral Dis.* 2012; 18(7): 661–6. PMID 22458329.

Hong CH, Brennan MT, Kaplan J, Lockhart PB. Infection from an exfoliating primary tooth in a child with severe neutropenia: a case report. *Pediatr Dent*. 2012; 34(1): 51–3. PMID 22353458.

Hong CH, Scobey ME, Napenas JJ, Brennan MT, Lockhart PB. Dental postoperative bleeding complications in patients with suspected and documented liver disease. *Oral Dis.* 2012; 18(7): 661–6. PMID 22458329.

Hou W, Tian Q, Steuerwald NM, Schrum LW, Bonkovsky HL. The let-7 microRNA enhances heme oxygenase-1 by suppressing Bach 1 and attenuates oxidant injury in human hepatocytes. *Biochem Biophys Acta*. 2012; 1819(11–12):1113– 1122. PMID 22698995.

Hsu, JR, Bosse MJ. Challenges in severe lower limb injury rehabilitation. *J Am Acad Orthopaed Surg.* 2012; 20(Suppl. 1): S39–S41.

Huber, AM, Robinson AB, Reed AM, et al. Consensus treatments for moderate juvenile dermatomyositis: beyond the first two months. Results of the second Childhood Arthritis and Rheumatology Research Alliance consensus conference. *Arthritis Care Res.* 2012: 64: 546–53.

Hunt R, Dienemann J, Norton HJ, et al. Aromatherapy as treatment for postoperative nausea: a randomized trial. *Anesth Analg.* 2012; [Epub ahead of print] PMID 22392970.

Ivanowicz AN, Wakeman CM, Hubbard RT, Devoe WB, Haake MR, Teigland CM. Two-step transurethral surgery of the prostate and permanent implant brachytherapy for patients with lower urinary tract symptoms and low- to intermediate-risk prostrate cancer. *Brachytherapy* 2012; 11(6): 483–8. PMID 21937283.

Jassar AJ, Ford PA, Haber HL, et al. Cardiac surgery in Jehovah's Witness patients: 10 year experience. *Ann Thoracic Surg.* 2012; 93: 19–25.

Jneid H, Anderson JL, Wright RS, et al. ACCF AHA focused update of the guideline for the management of patients eith unstable angina non-ST-elevation myocardial infarction: a report of the American College of Cardiology Foundation/American Heart Association Task Force on Practice Guidelines. *Circulation*. 2012; 126: 00–00.

Jollis JG, Al-Khalidi HR, Monk L, et al. Expansion of a regional STsegment elevation myocardial infarction system to an entire state. *Circulation*. 2012.

Joosen KJ, Mesman J, Bakersman-Kranenburg MJ, Pieper S, Zeskind PS, van Ijzendoorn MH. Physiological reactivity to infant crying and observed maternal sensitivity. *Infancy*. 2012.

Joy S, Roman A, Istwan N, et al. The effect of maternal obesity on pregnancy outcomes of women with gestational diabetes controlled with diet only, glyburide or insulin. *Am J Perinatol.* 2012.

Katz MG, Fargnoli AS, Swain JD, et al. AAV6-BARKct gene delivery mediated by molecular cardiac surgery with recirculating delivery (MCARD) in sheep results in robust gene expression and increased adrenergic reserve. *J Thoracic Cardiovas Surg.* 2012; 143(3): 720–726.

Katz MG, Fargnoli AS, Pritchette LA, Bridges CR. Gene delivery technologies for cardiac applications. Gene Therapy 2012; 19(6): 659–669. PMID 22418063.

Katz MG, Fargnoli AS, Swain JD, et al. AAV6-BARKct gene delivery mediated by molecular cardiac surgery with recirculating delivery (MCARD) in sheep results in robust gene expression and increased adrenergic reserve. *J Thoracic Cardiovasc Surg.* 2012; 143(3): 720–726.

Kennerly MJ, Moore R, Nguyen JN, Lukban H, Siegel S. Miniarc single-incision sling for treatment of stress urinary incontinence: 2 year clinical outcomes. *Int Urogynecol J.* 2012; 23(9): 1285–91. PMID 2252754.

Klima DA, Britzenoff RA, Agee N, Walters A, Heniford BT, Mostafa G. A review of factors that affect mortality following colectomy. *J Surg Res.* 2012; 174(2): 192–9. PMID 22099583.

Klima DA, Seiler SH, Peterson JB, et al. Full-scale regional exercises: closing the gaps in disaster preparedness. *J Trauma Acute Care Surg.* 2012; 73(3): 592–7. PMID 22929489.

Kline JA, Marchick MR, Kabrhel C, Courtney DM. Prospective study of the frequency and outcomes of patients with suspected pulmonary embolism administered heparin prior to confirmatory imaging. *Thromb Res.* 2012; 129(4). PMID 22285109.

Kline JA, Hogg MM, Courtney DM, Miller CD, Jones AE, Smithline HA. D-dimer threshold increase with pretest probability unlikely for pulmonary embolism to decrease unnecessary computerized romographic pulmonary angiography. *J Thromb Haemost*. 2012; 10(4): 572–81. PMID 22284935.

Lakner AM, Steuerwald N, Walling T, et al. Inhibitory effects of microRNA 19b in hepatic stellate cell-mediated fibrogenesis. *Hepatology*. 2012; 56: 300–310.

Lakner AM, Steuerwald NM, Schrum LW. Reply to HEP-12-0853. R3. *Hepatology*. 2012; doi:10.1002/hep.25997 [Epub ahead of print].

Lal BK, Roubin GS, Lutsep HL, et al. Stenosis after carotid artery stenting and endarterectomy: a secondary analysis of CREST, a randomized control trial. *Lancet.* 2012; 11: 755–763.

Larson TB, Gaston RG, Chadderdon RC. The use of temporary screw augmentation for the treatment of scapholunate injuries. *Tech Hand Up Extreme Surg.* 2012; 16(3): 135–40. PMID 22913993.

Lebensohn P, Kligler B, Dodds S, et al. Integrative medicine in residency education: developing competency through online curriculum training. *J Grad Med Educ.* 2012: 76–82.

Loeffler Bj, Scannell BP, Peindl RD, et al. Cell-based tissue engineering augments tendon-to-bone healing in a rat supraspinatus model. *J Orthop Res.* 2012; [Epub ahead of print]. PMID 23070709.

Lequerica A, Bushnik T, Wright J, et al. Psychometric properties of the multidimensional assessment of fatigue scale in traumatic brain injury: an NIDRR Traumatic Brain Injury Model System. *J Head Trauma Rehabil*. 2012; 27(6). PMID 23131968.

Levack MM, Bavaria JE, Gorman RC, Gorman JH III, Ryan LP. Hybrid endograft repair for acute type A dissection. *Ann Thorac Surg.* In press.

Levack MM, Jassar AS, Ryan LP, et al. Quantitative threedimensional analysis of bicuspid aortic valves: a single modality approach for characterization of valvular and proximal aortic pathology. *J Am Coll Surgons* 2012; 215(3): Suppl. S44.

Littman L, Holshouser JW. Not so fast: Acceleration-dependent or Mobitz type II second-degree AV block. *Am J Med.* 2012; 125(10): 967–970.

Liu L, Phillips J, Bonkovsky HL, on behalf of the US Porphyrias Consortium of the Rare Disease Clinical Research Network. Porphyria cutanea tarda. *Gene Rev.* 2012; PMID 23741761.

Lobdell KW, Stamou S, Sanchez JA. Hospital-acquired infections. *Surg Clin North Am.* 2012; 92(1): 65–77. PMID 22269261.

Lockhart PB. Antibiotic prophylaxis for dental procedures: are we drilling in the wrong direction? *Circulation*. 2012; 126(1): 11–2.

Lockhart PB, Bolger AF, Papapanou PN, et al.; American Heart Association Rheumatic Fever, Endocarditis, and Kawasaki Disease Committee of the Council on Cardiovascular Disease in the Young, Council on Epidemiology and Prevention, Council on Peripheral Vascular Disease, and Council on Clinical Cardiology. Periodontal disease and atherosclerotic vascular disease: does the evidence support an independent association?: a scientific statement from the American Heart Association. *Circulation*. 2012; 125(20): 2520–44.

Loeffler BJ, Scannell BP, Peindl RD, et al. Cell-based tissue engineering augments tendon-to-bone healing in a rat supraspinatus model. *J Orthopaedic Res.* 2013; 31: 407–12.

Lu QL, Wu B. Systemic delivery of antisense oligomer in animal models and in its implications for treating DMD. *Methods Mol Biol.* 2012; 867: 393–405. PMID 22454075.

Lucas JA. The satisfaction survey that matters. *Am H Obstet Gynecol.* 2012; 206(6): 518–22. PMID 22369978.

Maldonado TS, Dexter D, Rockman CB, et al. Left subclavian artery coverage during thoracic endovascular aortic aneurysm repair does not mandate revascularization. *J Vasc Surg.* 2012; (12)01584–4. PMID: 23021570.

Marshburn PB. Endometriosis: optimizing fertility. *Postgrad Obstet Gynecol.* 2012; 3214: 1–7.

Matthews M. First trimester bleeding: evaluation and management. *Postgrad Obstet Gynecol.* 2012; 32(8): 1–8.

Matthews M, Hurst B, Marshburn P, Usadi R, Papadakis M, Sarantou T. Cancer, fertility preservation and future pregnancy: a comprehensive review. *Obstet Gynecol Int.* 2012. PMID 22529860.

Maslow AL, Reed JA, Price AE, Hooker SP. Associations between sociodemographic characteristics and perceptions of the built environment with the frequency, type, and duration of physical activity among trail users. *Prev Chronic Dis.* 2012; 9: E53. PMID 22321145.

Mayglothling J, Duane TM, Gibbs M, et al. Emergency tracheal intubation immediately following traumatic injury: an Eastern Association for the Surgery of Trauma practice management guideline. *J Trauma Acute Care Surg.* 2012; 73(5 Suppl 4). PMID 231144910.

McDeavitt JT, Wade KE, Smith RE, Worsowicz G. Understanding change management. *Am J Phys Med Rehabil*. 2012; 4(2): 141–3.

McLean SA, Soward AC, Ballina LE, et al. Acute severe pain is a common consequence of sexual assault. *J Pain.* 2012; 13(8): 436–41.

McKinney KQ, Lee J-G, Sindram D, et al. Identification of differentially expressed proteins from primary vs. metastatic pancreatic cancer cells using subcellular proteomics. *Cancer Genom Proteom.* 2012; 9: 257–264. PMID 22990105.

Mehta R, Love C. Management of cardiac leads under advisory: a personalized strategy. Online publication, June 29, 2012.

Mitchell AM, Jones AE, Tumlin JA, Kline JA. Prospective study of the incidence of contrast-induced nephropathy among patients evaluated fro pulmonary embolism by contrastenhanced computed tomography. *Acad Emerg Med.* 2012; 19(6): 618–25. PMID 22687176.

Montijo HE, Kellam JF, Bosse MJ, et al. Utilization of the AO LockingRatNail in a novel rat femur critical defect model. *J Invest Surg.* 2012; 25(6): 381–6. PMID 23215795.

Moran GJ, Krishnadasan A, Gorwitz RJ, Fosheim GE, Albrecht V, Limbago B, Talan DA; EMERGEncy ID NET Study Group. Prevalence of methicillin-resistant staphylococcus aureus as an etiology of community-acquired pneumonia. *Clin Infect Dis.* 2012; 54(8): 1126–33.

Moore CC, McKillop IH, Huynh T. MicroRNA expression following activated protein C treatment during septic shock. *J Surg Res.* 2012. PMID 22940033.

Morishima C, Shiffman ML, Dienstag JL, et al., for the HALT-C Trial Group. Reduction in hepatic inflammation is associated with less fibrosis progression and fewer clinical outcomes in advanced hepatitis C. *Am J Gastroenterol.* 2012; 107: 1388–98. PMID 22688849.

Morishima C, Di Bisceglie AM, Rothman AL, et al., and the HALT-C Trial Group. Antigen-specific T lymphocyte proliferation decreases over time in advanced chronic hepatitis C. *J Viral Hepat.* 2012; 19(6): 404–13. PMID 22571902.

Mougeot J-L, Ghosh S, Lutin AC, et al. Confocal microscopy analysis of altered TDP-43 expression in peripheral blood lymphocytes from ALS patients. *Ann Neurol.* 2012; 72: S16.

Mougeot J-L, Price A, Ghosh S, et al. Confocal microscopy analysis of altered TDP-43 expression in peripheral blood lymphocytes from ALS patients. *Amyotrop Lat Sclerosis*. 2012; 13(S1): 59–72. doi: 10.3109/17482968.2012.721231C.

Murphy CM, Dulaney AR, Beuhler MC, Kacinko S. "Bath salts" and "plant food" products: the experience of one regional US Poison Center. *J Med Toxicol*. 2012. PMID 22733603.

Murphy C. Articles you might have missed. *J Med Toxicol*. 2012; 8: 242–244.

Murphy EH, Stanley GA, Ilves M, et al. Thoracic endovascular repair (TEVAR) in the management of aortic arch pathology. *Ann Vasc Surg.* 2012; 26(1): 55–66. PMID: 22176875

Murray BL, Murphy CM, Beuhler MC. Death following recreational use of designer drug "bath salts" containing 3,4-Methylenedioxypyrovalerone (MDPV). *J Med Toxicol.* 2012; 8(1): 69–75.

Myers EM, Hurst BS. Comprehensive management of severe asherman's syndrome and amenorrhea. *Fertil Steril.* 2012; 97: 160–4.

Naumann RW. The role of lymphadenectomy in endometrial cancer—Was the ASTEC trial doomed by design and are we destined to repeat that mistake? *Gynecol Oncol.* 2012; 126(1): 5.

Nauth A, Giles D, Potter BK, et al. Heterotopic ossification in orthopaedic trauma. *J Orthop Trauma*. 2012. PMID 23010648.

Nazmul M, Cha YM, Lin G, Asirvatham SJ, Powell BD. Percutaneous pacemaker or implantable cardioverter defibrillator lead removal in an attempt to improve symptomatic tricuspid regurgitation. *Europace*. 2012; in press.

Neuspiel DR. Weighing the evidence: Evaluating the validity of evidence in cohort studies. *AAP Grand Rounds*. 2012, 27: 4.

Nguyen HT, Torian U, Bonkovsky HL, et al. A naturally occurring human/hepatitis E recombinant virus predominates in serum but not in faeces of a chronic hepatitis E patient and has a growth advantage in cell culture. *J Gen Virol.* 2012; 93(pt 3): 526–30. PMID 22113007.

Osna N, Kharbanda K, Schrum L, Dolganiuc A. Advances in alcoholic liver disease. *Int J Hepatol.* 2012; 563018.

Patel MR, Dehmer GJ, Hirshfeld JW, et al. CF/SCAI/AATS/AHA/ ASNC/HFSA/ SCCT 2012 Appropriate Use Criteria for Coronary Revascularization Focused Update. *J AM Coll Cardiol.* 2012; 59(9): 857–81.

Pour TR, Koyfman A, Runyon MS. Emergency centre management of paediatric diarrhoea: An overview. *African J Emer Med.* 2012; 3(2): 75–82. Puskarich MA, Shapiro NI, Trzeciak S, Kline JA, Jones AE. Plasma levels of mitochondrial DNA in patients presenting to the emergency department with sepsis. *Shock.* 2012; 38(4): 337–40. PMID 22777124.

Puskarich MA, Trzeciak S, Shapiro NI, Arnold RC, Heffner AC, Kline HA, Jones AE; Emergency Medicine Shock Research Network (EMSHOCKNET). Prognostic value and agreement of achieving lactate clearance or central venous oxygen saturation goals during early sepsis resuscitation. *Acad Emerg Med.* 2012; 19(3): 252–8. PMID 22435856.

Raber-Durlacher JE, Brennan MT, Verdonck-de Leeuw IM, et al. Dysphagia Section, Oral Care Study Group, Multinational Association of Supportive Care in Cancer (MASCC)/ International Society of Oral Oncology (ISOO), Swallowing dysfunction in cancer patients. *Support Care Cancer*. 2012; 20(3): 433–43.

Raghavan D, Burgess E, Gaston KE, Haake MR, Riggs SB. Neoadjuvant and adjuvant chemotherapy approaches for invasive bladder cancer. *Semin Oncol.* 2012; 39(5): 588–97. PMID 23040255.

Rauck RL, Kapural L, Cohen SP, et al. Peripheral nerve stimulation for the treatment of post amputation pain—A case report. *Pain Pract.* 2012; 12(8): 649–55. PMID 22548686.

Robicsek F. Editorial Comment. Repair of pectus excavatum. Are we doing it better just to make it look better? *Euro J Cardio-Thorac Surg.* 2012; 41:1067–68.

Robicsek F. Improved Cardiopulmonary exercise function after modified Nuss operation for pectus excavatum. *Euro J Cardio-Thorac Surg.* 2012; 41:1063–67.

Robicsek F. Padera RF Jr., Thubrikar MJ: Dilatation of the ascending aorta in patients with congenitally bicuspid aortic valves. Roland Hetzer International Cardiothoracic and Vascular Surgery Society, 2012.

Robicsek F. Reply to Actis Dato et al. (II). *Eur J Cardiothorac Surg.* 2012; 41: 726.

Robicsek F. Padera RF Jr., Thubrikar MJ. Dilatation of the ascending aorta in patients with congenitally bicuspid aortic valaves. *HSR Proc Intensive Care Cardiovasc Anesth*. 2012; 4: 1–10.

Robicsek F. Editorial Comment. Minimally invasive or maximally intrusive. Euro J Cardio-Thorac Surg July 2012; 1. How early can we repair pectus excavatum: the earlier the better? H.J. Park et al. *Euro J Cardio-Thorac Surg*. 2012:1–6. PMID 2276696.

Robicsek F. Wilhelm Ebstein and the history of surgery for Ebstein's Disease. *Thorac Cardiovasc Surg.* 2012; PMID 22535676.

Robin N, Sutton R, Caldwell J, Jackson J, Irons M, Demmer L, and members of the In-service exam subcommittees. The development and implementation of an in-service exam for medical genetics residency programs. *Genet Med.* 2012; 14(5): 552–7. Epub Jan 26, 2012.

Rosenfeld JA, Traylor RN, Schaefer GB, et al. Proximal microdeletions and microduplications of 1q21.1 contribute to variable abnormal phenotypes. The 1q21.1 Study Group. *Eur J Hum Genet*. 2012; 20: 754–61.

Rosemond CA, Hanson LC, Ennett ST, Schneck AP, Weiner BJ. Implementing person-centered care in nursing homes. *Health Care Manage Rev.* 2012; 37(3): 257–66. PMID 22138738.

Rouleau TS, Manookin KM, Brennan MT. Restricted mouth opening. *J Am Dent Assoc.* 2012; 143(7): 767–70. PMID 22751979. Rouleau T, Herman A. The AP Debate Continues. *Dimensions Dent Hygiene.* 2012; 10(4): 62–65.

Russo MW, Pierson H, Narang t, Montegudo A, Eskind L, Gulati S. Coronary artery stents and antiplatelet in patients with cirrhosis. *J Clin Gastroenterol*. 2012; 46(4): 339–44. PMID 22105182.

Schiavone MB, Kuo EC, Naumann RW, et al. The commercialization of robotic surgery: Unsubstantiated marketing of gynecologic surgery by hospitals. *Am J Obstet Gynecol.* 10.1016/j.ajog.2012.06.050.

Sciadini MF, Sims SH. Proximal tibia-articular osteotomoy for treatment of complex schatzker type IV tibial plateau fractures with lateral joint line impaction: Description of surgical technique and report of nine cases. *J Orthop Trauma*. 2012; PMID 22495525.

Sendi H, Mehrab-Mohsensi M. HFE gene mutations in cryptogenic cirrhosis in patients. *Hepat Mon.* 2012; 12(1): 48–9. PMID 22451845.

Sigmon JL, McPherson V, Little J. Four years of training in family medicine: implications for residency redesign. *Fam Med.* 2012; 44(8): 550–4. PMID: 22930119.

Simo KA, McKillop IH, Ahrens WA, Martinie JB, Iannitti DA, Sindram D. Invasive biliary mucinous cystic neoplasm: A review. *HPB*. 2012; 14725–40. PMID 23043661.

Simo KA, Hanna EM, Imagawa DK, Iannitti DA. Hemostatic agents in hepatobiliary and pancreas surgery: a review of the literature and critical evaluation of a novel carrier-bound fibrin sealant (TachoSil). *ISRN Surg.* 2012; 729086. PMID 23029624.

Sparks SE. Congenital protein hypoglycosylation diseases. *App Clin Genet.* 2012:5:43–54, 2012.

Sokolov E, Eheim AM, Ahrens WA, et al. Lysophosphatidic acid receptor expression and function in human hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC). *J Surg Res.* 2012; Epub ahead of print Nov. 15. PMID 23182454.

Sokolov E, Iannitti DA, Schrum LW, McKillop IH. Altered expression and function of regulator of G-protein signaling-17 (RGS17) in hepatocellular cacrcinoma. *Cell Signal.* 2012; 23: 1603–10.

Stanley GA, Arko FR,Foteh MI, Jessen ME, DiMaio JM. Hybrid endovascular treatment of an anomalous right subclavian artery dissection in a patient with Marfan syndrome. *Ann Thorac Surg.* 2012; 94(2): 639–41. PMID: 22579900.

Stanley GA, Arko FR. Endurant continues to impress, but longterm data are still needed for success. *J Endovasc Ther.* 2012; 19(1): 67–9.PMID: 22313204.

Starman JS, Bosse MJ, Cates CA, Norton HJ. Recombinant human bone morphogenetic protein-2 use in the off-label treatment of nonunions and acute fractures: a retrospective review. *J Trauma Acute Care Surg.* 2012; 72(3): 676–81. PMID 22491552.

Stefanidis D, Richardson W, Farrell TM, et al. SAGES guidelines for the surgical treatment of esophageal achalasia. *J Surg Res.* 2012; 26(2): 296–311. PMID 22044977.

Stefanidis D, Coke AP, Green JM, Casingal VP, Sindram D, Greene FL. Feasibility and value of a procedural workshop for surgery residents based on phase II of the APDS/ACS National Skills Curriculum. *J Surg Educ.* 2012; 69(6): 735–9. PMID 23111039. Stowell KR, Harman, HJ, Glick RL. Psychiatric evaluation of the agitated patient: consensus statement of the American Association for Emergency Psychiatry Project BETA Psychiatric Evaluation Workgroup. *West J Emer Med.* 2012; 13(1).

Studnek J, Watts J, Vandeventer S, Pearson DA. Assessing the influence of flow rate and insulation upon intravenous fluid infusion temperature. *AEM*. 2012; 19: 1309–1312.

Sun Y, Mauerhan DR. Meniscal calcification, pathogenesis and implications. *Curr Opin Rheumatol.* 2012; 24(2): 152–157.

Sun Y, Mauerhan DR, Chaturvedi D, Hanley EN, Gruber HE. Biological effects of phosphate on fibroblast-like synoviocytes. *ISRN Cell Biol.* 2012. PMID 295341.

Sun Y, Mauerhan DR, Kneisl JS, et al. Histological examination of collagen and proteoglycan changes in osteoarthritic meniscus. *Open Rheumatol J.* 2012; 6: 29–37. PMID: 22550551.

Swain J, Fargnoli A, Katz A, Tomasulo C, Sumaroka M, Koch W, Pilla J, Rabinowitz J, Bridges CR. MCARD-mediated gene transfer of GRK2 inhibitor in an ovine model of acute transmural myocardial infarction partially restores impaired systolic performance but does not reverse remodeling. *J Cardiovasc Translat Res.* 2012; Epub ahead of print Dec. 1. PMID 23208013.

Takach TJ, Kane PN, Madjarov JM, et al. Acute mesenteric dissection. *J Vasc Surg.* 2012.

Tapp H, Philips S, Waxman D, et al. Multidisciplinary team approach to improved chronic care management for diabetic patients in an urban safety net ambulatory care clinic. *J Am Board Fam Med.* 2012; 25. PMID: 22403207.

Tapp H, Smith H, Luddon T, et al. Evaluating primary care delivery systems for an uninsured hispanic immigrant population. *Fam Com Health.* 2012; 36: 1.

Tassone HM, Tayal VS, Weekes AJ, Garner CL, Norton JH. Ultrasound-guided oblique approach for peripheral venous access in a phantom model. *Crit Ultrasound J.* 2012; 4(1): 14.

Tcheremissine OV, Castro MA, Gardner DR. Targeting cognitive deficits in schizophrenia: a review of the development of a new class of medicines from the perspective of community mental health researchers. *Expert Opin Investig Drugs*. 2012; 21(1): 7–14. PMID 22059602.

Thapar M, Covault J, Hesselbrock V, Bonkovsky HL. DNA methylation patterns in alcoholics and family controls. *World J Gastrointest Oncol.* 2012; 4: 138–144. PMID 22737275.

Thompson KJ, Swan RZ, Iannitti DA, McKillop IH, Sindram D. Diet-induced obesity and ethanol impair progression of hepatocellular carcinoma in a murine mesenteric vein injection model. *Surg Endoscopy.* 2012. PMID 22806512.

Tinelli A, Hurst BS, Hudelist G, et al. Laparoscopic myomectomy focusing on the myoma pseudocapsule: technical and outcome reports. *Hum Reprod*. 2012; 27: 427–35.

Tinelli A, Hurst BS, Mettler L, et al. Ultrasound evaluation of uterine healing after laparoscopic intracapsular myomectomy: an observational study. *Hum Reprod.* 2012.

Tinelli A, Malvasi A, Hurst BS, et al. Surgical management of neurovascular bundle of uterine fibroid pseudocapsule during myomectomy. *J Soc Laparoendoscopic Surg.* 2012; 16: 119–129.

Traylor RN, Dobyns WB, Rosenfeld JA, Wheeler P, Spence JE, et al. Investigation of TBR1 hemizygosity: four individuals with 2q24 microdeletions. *Mol Syndromol.* 2012; 3: 102–112.

Trimble CL, Method M, Leitao M, Lu K, Loffe O, Hampton M, Higgins R, and the Society of Gynecologic Oncology Group Clinical Practice Committee. Management of Endometrial precancers. *Obstet Gynecol.* 2012; 120(5): 1160–75. PMID 23090535.

Tsirline VB, Zemkyaj AY, Avery MJ, Colavita PD, Christmas AB, Heniford BT, Sing RF. Colonoscopy is superior to neostigmine in the treatment of Ogilive's syndrome. *Am J Surg.* 2012; PMID 23021196.

Urban TJ, Shen Y, Stolz A, et al., on behalf of the Drug-Induced Liver Injury Network and the International Serious Adverse Events Consortium. Limited contribution of common genetic variants to risk for liver injury due to a variety of drugs. *Pharmaocgenom Pharmacogenet*. 2012. PMID 22968431.

Usadi RS, Legro RS. Reproductive impact of polycystic ovary syndrome. *Curr Opin Endocrinol Diabetes Obes*. 2012; 19(6): 505–11. PMID 23108198.

Vedantham K, Swet JH, McKillop IH, El Ghannam A. Evaluation of a bioresorbable, controlled release drug delivery system for the treatment of hepatocellular carcinoma. *J Biomed Mater Res.* 2012; 100: 432–40. Verrrill MM, Hall MN, Loven B. Evaluation of hip pain in older adults. *Am Fam Phys.* 2012; 86(4): 1–2. PMID 22963029.

Wang G, Zhang L, Bonkovsky HL. Chinese medicine for treatment of chronic hepatitis B. *Chin J Integr Med.* 2012; 18(4): 253–5. PMID 22457135.

Wang M, Tucker J, Lu P, Wu B, Cloer B, Lu QL. Tis[2-(acryloyloxy)ethyl]isocyanurate cross-linked low-molecularweight polyethylenimine as gene delivery carriers in cell culture and dystrophic mdx mice. *Bioconjug Chem.* 2012; 23(4): 837–45. PMID 22440386.

Watts JA, Gellar MA, Fulkerson MB, Das SK, Kline JA. Arginase depletes plasma l-arginine and decreases pulmonary vascular reserve during experimental pulmonary embolism. *Pulm Pharmacol Ther.* 2012; 25(1): 48–54.

Watts JA, Gellar MA, Fulkerson MB, Kline JA. A soluble guanylate cyclase stimulator, BAY 41-8543, preserves right ventricular function in experimental pulmonary embolism. *Pulm Pharmacol Ther.* 2012. PMID 23142020.

Watts JA, Lee YY, Gellar MA, Fulkerson MB, Hwang SI, Kline JA. Proteomics of microparticles afer experimental pulmonary embolism. *Thromb Res.* 2012; 130(1): 1228. PMID 22014850.

Weaver KD, Vrikkis RM, Van Vorst MP, et al. Structure and function of proteins in hydrated choline dihydrogen phosphate ionic liquid. *Phys Chem Chem Phys.* 2012; 14(2): 790–801. Weaver KD, Vrikkis RM, Van Vorst, MP, et al. Structure and function of proteins in hydrated choline dihydrogen phosphate ionic liquid. *Phys Chem Chem Phys.* 2012; 14: 790–801.

Weekes AJ, Lewis MR, Kahler ZP, et al. The effect of weightbased volume loading on the inferior vena cava in fasting subjects: A prospective randomized double-blinded trial. *Acad Emerg Med.* 2012; 19(8): 901–7.

Williams J, Nansel TR, Weaver NL, Tse J. Safe n' sound: An evidence-based tool to prioritize injury messages for pediatric health care. *Fam Community Health*. 2012; 35(3): 212–24.

Wynne JP. Dogwoods. Ann Intern Med. 2012; 156(12): 898–9. PMID 22711085.

Worly B, Butler JR. Amniotic fluid embolism. *Postgrad Obstet Gynecol.* 2012; 32(12): 1–5.

Yancy JB, Nussbaum ML, Elliot MC, Kullstam SM, Franco A. Antenatal sexually transmitted infection screening in private and indigent clinics in a community hospital system. *Am J Obstet Gynecol.* 2012; 206(6): 524. PMID 22483085.

Yazdy MM, Tinker SC, Mitchell AA, Demmer LA, Werler MM. Maternal tea consumption during pregnancy and the risk of spina bifida. *Birth Defects Res A Clin Mol Teratol.* 2012.

Zimmerman T, Beuhler MC, Kerns W 2nd. Is nurse interpretation of the ECG QRS width reliable? *J Med Toxicol.* 2012; 8(2): 140–4.

FACULTY AND STAFF BOOK CHAPTERS

Alexander M. Let's look at the data: A review of the literature. In: *Cinemeducation*. Vol. 2. 2012.

Alexander M. Teaching us what it means to be human: Why movies move us. In: *Cinemeducation*. Vol. 2. 2012: 10–21.

Alexander M. Let's analyze everything: Individual, couples, and group therapy. In: *Cinemeducation*. Vol. 2. 2012: 305–318.

Alexander M, Zamudio A. Two to tango: Couples in the cinema. In: *Cinemeducation*. Vol. 2. 2012: 31–42.

Alexander M, Boyce K, Pitt L, Krause K. Personality typing Anyone?: The Myers Briggs Personality Inventory. In: *Cinemeducation*. Vol. 2. 2012: 249–260.

Alexander M, Lenahan P, Pavlov A. Preface. In: *Cinemeducation*. Vol. 2. 2012.

Alexander J, Alexander M, Pavlov A, Lenahan P. The heart of the matter: Cardiac disease. In: *Cinemeducation*. Vol. 2. 2012: 150–158.

Caballes FR, Bonkovsky HL. Gastroenterology and hepatology. Chronic porphyrias. In: Bacon BR, Spechler S, eds. *Decision Support in Medicine*. 2012, in press.

Colucciello SA. In: Bukata R, ed. *Emergency Medicine and Acute Care; A Critical Appraisal*. Series 31. Creamery, PA: The Center for Medical Education; 2012.

Colucciello SA. Acute elbow problems update. In: Bukata R, ed. *Emergency Medicine and Acute Care; A Critical Appraisal.* Series 31. Creamery, PA: The Center for Medical Education; 2012.

Comerford KP, Hurst BS. In: *Alternatives to Hysterectomy for Symptomatic Uterine Myomas*. Female Patient, 2012.

Cordle RE. Diagnostic peritoneal lavage. In: Dieckmann RA, Pitt WR, eds., PEMSoft: The Pediatric Emergency Medicine Software, Version 6.0. Brisbane, Australia: PEMSoft Pty Ltd; 2012.

Fox S. Chest Trauma. In: Dieckmann RA, Pitt WR, eds., PEMSoft: The Pediatric Emergency Medicine Software, Version 6.0. Brisbane, Australia: PEMSoft Pty Ltd; 2012. Gibbs MA, Gonzalez MG, Walls RM. Trauma. In: RM Walls, et al., eds. *Manual of Emergency Airway Management*. 4th ed. Elsevier; 2012.

Gruber HE, Hanley EN Jr. The sand rat (Psammomys obesus obesus) model of spontaneous, age-related intervertebral disc degeneration. In: Shapiro I, Risbud M, eds. *The Intervertebral Disc*. New York, NY: Springer Verlag; 2012.

King J, Gopalareddy V. Viral Hepatitis. In: Schwartz MW, Bell LM Jr, et al, eds. *The 5-Minute Pediatric Consult*. 6th ed. Lippincott Williams & Wilkins; 2012.

Grant AO, Saxonhouse SJ, Indik JH. Cellular electrophysiology. In: *American College of Cardiology Self Assessment*; 2012.

Gopalareddy V, Tung JY. Cavernous transformation and portal vein obstruction. In: Schwartz MW, Bell LM Jr, et al., eds. *The 5-Minute Pediatric Consult*. 6th ed. Lippincott Williams & Wilkins; 2012: 158–9.

Haug RH. Design and function of implants and instruments. In: Ehrenfeld M, Manson PN, Prein J, eds. *Principles of Internal Fixation of the Craniomaxillofacial Skeleton: Trauma and Orthognathic Surgery*. New York, NY: Georg Thieme Verlag; 2012.

Herlong JR. Introductory embryology. In: Coley B, Slovis TL, Frush DP, Bulas DI, et al., eds. *Caffey's Pediatric Diagnostic Imaging*. 12th ed. Philadelphia: Mosby; 2012.

Hurst BS, Stadtmauer L, Tur-Kaspa I. In: Ultrasound Imaging in Reproductive Medicine: Advances in Infertility Work-Up, Treatment and ART. Springer Science; 2012.

Johnson JJ, Colucciello SA. Eye trauma. In: Strange GR, et al., eds. *Pediatric Emergency Medicine.* 2nd ed. New York, NY: McGraw-Hill Medical; 2012.

Katz MG, Fargnoli AS, Pritchette LA, Bridges CR. Gene transfer to the heart. A new approaches for choice of vectors, delivery techniques and therapeutic targets. In: Mahato R, Danquah M, eds. *Emerging Trends in Cell and Gene Delivery*. New York, NY: Springer; 2012.

Katz MA, Fargnoli AS, Pritchette LA, Bridges CR. Surgical gene delivery technologies for cardiovascular applications. In: *Gene Therapy*. 2012.

Katz MG, Fargnoli AS, Pritchette LA, Bridges CR. Gene transfer to the heart. A new approaches for choice of vectors, delivery techniques and therapeutic targets. In: Mahato R, Danquah M, eds. *Emerging Trends in Cell and Gene Delivery*. New York, NY: Springer; 2012.

Leiby A, Gopalareddy V. Celiac Disease. In: Schwartz MW, Bell LM Jr, et al., eds. *The 5-Minute Pediatric Consult*. 6th ed. Lippincott Williams & Wilkins; 2012.

Quijano-Roy S, Sparks S, Rutkowski A. LAMA2-related muscular dystrophy. In: Pagon RA, Bird TD, Dolan CR, Stephens K, Adam MP, eds. *GeneReviews*. Seattle, WA: University of Washington, Seattle; 1993–2012.

Rose PS, Schwab JH, Buchowski JM, Patt JC. Evaluation of the patient presenting with a malignant spine tumor. In: Tornetta P, Pagnano MW, eds. *Instructional Course Lectures*. Rosemont, IL: American Academy of Orthopaedic Surgeons; 2012.

Runyon MS. Genitourinary Trauma. In: Marx JA, eds. *Marx: Rosen's Emergency Medicine: Concepts and Clinical Practice.* 8th ed. Charlotte: Mosby, Inc.; 2012.

Runyon MS, Marx JA. Peritoneal procedures. In: Roberts JR, Hedges JR, eds. *Clinical Procedures in Emergency Medicine*. 6th ed., Philadelphia: Elsevier; 2012.

Runyon MS, Gibbs MA. Genitourinary trauma. In: Adams JG, ed. 2nd ed. *Emergency Medicine*. Philadelphia: Saunders, Inc; 2012.

Runyon MS. Penetrating genitourinary trauma. In: Rose BD, ed., *UpToDate*, Waltham, MA; 2012.

Schafermeyer RW. Airway trauma. In: Dieckmann RA, Pitt WR, eds. *PEMSoft: The Pediatric Emergency Medicine Software*. 6th ed. Brisbane, Australia: PEMSoft PTY, Ltd.; 2012.

Schafermeyer RW. Facial trauma. In: Dieckmann RA, Pitt WR, eds. *PEMSoft: The Pediatric Emergency Medicine Software*. 6th ed. Brisbane, Australia: PEMSoft PTY, Ltd.; 2012.

Schafermeyer RW. Foreign body management. In: Dieckmann RA, Pitt WR, eds. *PEMSoft: The Pediatric Emergency Medicine Software*. 6th ed. Brisbane, Australia: PEMSoft PTY, Ltd.; 2012.

Schafermeyer RW. Mediastinal trauma. In: Dieckmann RA, Pitt WR, eds. *PEMSoft: The Pediatric Emergency Medicine Software*. 6th ed. Brisbane, Australia: PEMSoft PTY, Ltd.; 2012. Schafermeyer RW. Renal trauma. In: Dieckmann RA, Pitt WR, eds. *PEMSoft: The Pediatric Emergency Medicine Software*. 6th ed. Brisbane, Australia: PEMSoft PTY, Ltd.; 2012.

Swain J, Bridges CR. Surgery for pericardial disease. In: Stephenson LW, Ohri S, eds. *Key Topics in Cardiac Surgery*. London, England: BIOS Scientific; 2012.

Thibodeau E, Consonni L, Alexander M, Kotis A, Manookin K. This won't hurt a bit: Novocaine and other sorrows. In: *Cinemeducation*, Vol. 2. 2012, 277–282.

Tung JY, Gopalareddy V. Chronic Hepatitis. In: Schwartz MW, Bell LM Jr, et al., eds. *The 5-Minute Pediatric Consult*. 6th ed. Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, 2012.

York J, Colucciello SA. Maxillofacial trauma. In: Strange GR, et al., eds. *Pediatric Emergency Medicine*. 2nd ed. New York, NY: McGraw-Hill Medical; 2012.

Zeskind PS. Infant crying and the synchrony of arousal. In: Altenmuller E, Schmidt S, Zimmermann E, eds. Evolution of Emotional Communication: From Sounds in Nonhuman Mammals to Speech and Music in Man. Oxford University Press.

FACULTY AND STAFF GRANTS

Ahmed A. Natural History of CMV-Related Hearing Loss and the Feasibility of CMV Screening as Adjunct to Hearing in the Newborn (CHIMES). University of Alabama at Birmingham (UAB), NIH/National Institute on Deafness and Other Communication Disorders.

Ahmed A. Prospective Comparison of the Tuberculin Skin Test (TST) vs. Interferon Gamma Release Assays (IGRAs) in Diagnosing Latent Tuberculosis Infection (LTBI) and in Predicting Progression from LTBI to Active Tuberculosis Disease. Duke University, HHS/Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.

Ahmed A. The Natural History of CMV-Related Hearing Loss and the Feasibility of CMV Screening as Adjunct to Hearing Screening in the Newborn - CHIMES Follow-On. University of Alabama at Birmingham, NIH/National Institute on Deafness and Other Communication Disorders.

Ahmed A. NC TB Control Program 2012. NC DHHS/Division of Public Health (NCPH), HHS/Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.

Ahmed A. Clinical Trials for Antiviral Therapies; Collaborative Antiviral Study Group (CASG-301). University of Alabama at Birmingham.

Aho J. Health Care and Other Facilities. HHS/Health Resources and Services Administration.

Asimos A. Implement the Paul Coverdell National Acute Stroke Registry. University of North Carolina-Chapel Hill, NC DHHS/ Division of Public Health.

Birch M, Waxman D. Proposal to start the Integrative Medicine Teaching Clinic. Weil Foundation.

Bockenek W. United States Multi-Center Study to Assess the Viability and Reliability of the Spinal Cord Independence Measure (SCIM II).Craig H Neilson Foundation.

Bockenek W. Humanitarian Use Device: Synapse XeuRx Diaphragm Pacing System. Synapse Biomedical.

Beuhler M. Retrospective Review of Delayed Clinical Effects After Crotalid. Envenomation BTG International, Inc.

Bonkovsky H. Characterization of leucocyte infiltrates in liver biopsies of subjects with drug-induced liver injury. NIH/ Drug Induced Liver Injury Network [DILIN]. Bonkovsky H. Pilot Study to Delineate miRNA Profiles and Correlation with Clinical Features (DILIN), Duke Clinical Research Institute (DCRI), NIH/National Institute of Diabetes and Digestive and Kidney Diseases.

Bonkovsky H. Drug-Induced Liver Injury Network (DILIN). University of North Carolina-Chapel Hill, NIH/National Institute of Diabetes and Digestive and Kidney Diseases.

Bosse M. The Major Extremity Trauma Research Consortium. Johns Hopkins University, DOD/Army Medical Research Acquisition Activity.

Bosse M. The Major Extremity Trauma Research Consortium (METRC2) Johns Hopkins University, DOD/Army Medical Research Acquisition Activity.

Bosse M. Anti-Microbial Bone Graft Product Nanotherapeutics, Inc. DOD/Army Medical Research Acquisition Activity.

Bravver E. Clinical Trial of Ceftriaxone in subjects with ALS. Massachusetts General Hospital.

Brennan M. Clinical Registry of Dental Outcomes in Head and Neck Cancer Patients. NIH/National Institute of Dental and Craniofacial Research.

Bridges C. Translational Studies in Heart Failure Gene Therapy. NIH/National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute.

Chapman G. 2012 CPCC Paramedic Training Program Central Piedmont Community College.

Dulin M. ACCORDION (ACCORD Follow-On Study). Wake Forest University Health Sciences, NIH/National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute.

Dulin M. The Systolic Blood Pressure Intervention Trial (SPRINT) Clinical Center Network. Wake Forest University Health Sciences, NIH/National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute.

Dulin M. Comparative Effectiveness of Asthma Interventions Within an AHRQ PBRN HHS/Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality.

Dulin M. Collaborative Dementia Database Development. North Carolina Translational and Clinical Sciences Institute, The (NC TraCS Institute), NIH/National Center for Advancing Translational Sciences. Dulin M. Targeting Inflammation in Type 2 Diabetes: Clinical Trial Using Salsalate Stage 2. Joslin Diabetes Center.

Dulin M. A Transdisciplinary Approach to the Evaluation of Social Determinants of Health, NIH/National Center on Minority Health and Health Disparities.

Dulin M. Developing a Spanish Language Decision Aid for Colorectal Cancer Prevention. University of North Carolina-Chapel Hill, NC) American Cancer Society.

Kaplan J. Clinical Trial of Molecular-Guided Therapy for the Treatment of Patients with Refractory or Recurrent Neuroblastoma. Van Andel Research Institute, Dell, Inc.

Fleming G. Hospital Preparedness Program (HPP) RAC Pass Through. NC DHSR/Office of Emergency Medical Services, HHS/Assistant Secretary for Preparedness and Response.

Fleming G. FFY2011-FFY2012 Carryover ASPR Grant-RAC PT. NC DHSR/Office of Emergency Medical Services, HHS/ Assistant Secretary for Preparedness and Response.

Fleming G. HP-11-2145 RAC Pass Thru. NC Department of Health and Human Services.

Fleming G. Hospital Preparedness Program (HPP) RAC Administration. NC DHSR/Office of Emergency Medical Services, HHS/Assistant Secretary for Preparedness and Response.

Fleming G. 2011-2012 RAC Admin. NC Department of Health and Human Services.

Frick S. Duration of Brace Wear in Clubfoot Treatment—A Prospective Randomized Trial. Shriners Hospitals for Children.

Ford M. Poison Control Stabilization and Enhancement Program. HHS/Health Resources and Services Administration.

Ford M. Poison Control Stabilization and Enhancement Program—HRSA Incentive. Health Resources and Services Administration.

Foureau D. Switching the light back on: myeloid conditioning to improve IL-2 therapy responsiveness. Purple Promise Foundation to End Melanoma

Foureau D. Myeloid conditioning with TLR agonists to improve melanoma response to IL. Prometheus laboratory.

Griffin T. Gene Expression in Pediatric Arthritis Cincinnati Children's Hospital Medical Center NIH/National Institute of Arthritis and Musculoskeletal and Skin Diseases.

Griffin T. Childhood Arthritis and Research Alliance Network (CARRANet): Accelerating Toward an Evidence-Based Study. Duke University.

Griffin T. Integrative Genomics and Juvenile Rheumatoid Arthritis (Research Registry for Juvenile Arthitis). Cincinnati Children's Hospital Medical Center.

Gruber H, Hanley E. Proinflammatory cytokine production by human disc cells in vitro. Mecklenburg County Medical Society, Smith Arthritis Fund.

Gruber H, Hanley E. The proinflammatory cytokine IL-17 and human disc degeneration. Smith Arthritis Fund.

Guerrier T. The Traumatic Brain Injury Model Systems National Database and Statistical Center at Craig Hospital. ED, NIH/ National Institute on Disability Rehabilitation and Research.

Hall JB. Estrogen-DNA Adducts as Novel Biomarkers for Ovarian Cancer Risk and for Use in Prevention. University of Nebraska Medical Center DOD/Army Medical Research Acquisition Activity.

Hammond F. Improving Outcomes in Acute Rehabilitation for TBI. International Severity Information Systems, Inc., NIH/ National Institute of Child Health and Human Development.

Hammond F. TBI Model System Collaborative Study of Amantadine for Post TBI Irritability and Aggression. ED, NIH/ National Institute on Disability Rehabilitation and Research.

Hammond F. Individualized Planning for the First Year Following Acute Rehabilitation. Project Ohio State University Research Foundation, The (OSURF), ED, NIH/National Institute on Disability Rehabilitation and Research.

Hammond F. The Carolinas Traumatic Brain Injury Rehabilitation and Research System (CTBIRRS): Post-TBI Irritability and Aggression- An Evidence-Based Approach to Management. ED, NIH/National Institute on Disability Rehabilitation and Research.

Hammond F. Supplement—CTBIRRS: Post-TBI Irritability and Aggression—An Evidence-Based Approach to Management. Department of Education. Heniford T. Effect of infection on a new biologic mesh derived from porcine dermis in a rat ventral hernia model. Synthes, Inc.

Heniford T. Hernia Apps for Prediction of Postoperative Quality-of-Life. Ethicon, Inc.

lannitti D. Evaluation of an Inflatable Mesh Positioning System for use in Laparoscopic Ventral Hernia Repair. Davol, Inc.

Iyengar P. POINT Platelet-Oriented Inhibition in New TIA and minor ischemic stroke trial CFDA 93.701. The EMMES Corporation.

Jacobsen C. Phase I study of tandem high-dose chemotherapy with autologous peripheral blood stem cell rescue for children with recurrent brain tumors: a Pediatric Blood and Marrow Transplant Consortium study.

Johns N. NC DHHS TBI Project Star. NC DHHS/Division of Mental Health, Developmental Disabilities and Substance Abuse Services.

Johns N. Traumatic Brain Injury Implementation. NC DHHS/ Division of Mental Health, Developmental Disabilities and Substance Abuse Services, HS/Health Resources and Services Administration.

Johns N. BIANC Project Star. Brain Injury Association of NC (BIANC), NC DHHS/Division of Mental Health, Developmental Disabilities and Substance Abuse Services.

Johns N. Traumatic Brain Injury Implementation. NC DHHS/ Division of Mental Health, Developmental Disabilities and Substance Abuse Services, HHS/Health Resources and Services Administration.

Johns NB. TBI Project Star Contract #2009. NC Department of Health and Human Services.

Johns N. TBI Project Star Contract #2009 A-1 B. NC Department of Health and Human Services.

Kaplan J. Per Case Reimbursement: NIH COG Chair Grant. Children's Hospital of Philadelphia, NIH/National Cancer Institute (NCI)

Kaplan J. Workload Intensity: NIH COG Chair Grant. Children's Hospital of Philadelphia, NIH/National Cancer Institute (NCI)

Kaplan J. A Phase II Study of Sunitinib in Recurrent or Progressive Brain Tumors in Pediatric and Young Adult Patients. Children's Hospital of Philadelphia.

Kellam J. Microwave Tomography for Orthopedic Applications. Keele University.

Kline J. Quantitative Pretest Probability to Reduce Cardiopulmonary Imaging in the Emergen (Year II) QUAADRIC. Agency for Healthcare and Research Quality.

Kline J. Outpatient Treatment of Low-risk Patients with Pulmonary Embolism. University of Pittsburg.

Kline J. Quantitative Pretest Probability to Reduce Cardiopulmonary Imaging in the Emergency Department HHS/ Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality.

Koenig E. Accessible Compression Therapy for an Underserved Population (ACT-UP). Susan G. Komen for the Cure.

Lieberman J. Longitudinal Studies of Coronary Heart Disease Risk Factors in Young Adults (CARDIA) - Minority Postdoctoral Research Supplement. University of Minnesota, NIH/National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute.

Lieberman J. Longitudinal Studies of Coronary Heart Disease Risk Factors in Young Adults (CARDIA) - Minority Post. University of Minnesota.

Limentani S. A National Cancer Institute Sponsored Community Clinical Oncology Program. Southeast Cancer Center Consortium, Inc.

Lindsay C. Public Health Emergency Preparedness. NC DHHS/ Division of Public Health, HHS/Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.

Lofton L. Comparison of HP011-101 to Standard Care in the Management of Stage I-II Pressure Ulcers in Subjects with Traumatic Spinal Cord Injury. Healthpointe.

Lowder F. BEACON Project NEPN Pharmacist. Southern Piedmont Community Care Plan, Inc. HHS/Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology.

Lu QL. Muscle Research Consortium: Morpholino Program Project. Children's Research Institute (CRI), DOD/Army Medical Research Acquisition Activity. Lu QL. Antisense therapy for DMD-Optimization and toxicology of AON for exon 45 skipping. NIH/National Institute of Neurological Disorders and Stroke.

Lu QL. Pediatric Toxicity and Efficacy in Long-term Systematic Treatment with Anti-sense. Children's Research Institute, NIH/ National Institute of Child Health and Human Development.

Lu QL. Center for Research Translation of Systemic Exonskipping in Muscular Dystrophy. Children's Research Institute, NIH/National Institute of Child Health and Human Development.

Massengill S. Chronic Kidney Disease in Children (CKiD Supplement) (ARRA). Children's Hospital of Philadelphia

McMahon D. NC DHHS Sickle Cell Program. NC DHHS/ Division of Public Health.

Mehta S, Stubbs E. Active Start 4 Kids. Healthy Active Living Grant. AAP and MetLife.

McKillop I. NIH Grant - Ancillary studies Funds allocated to the DCC in year-08 of DILIN grant. Characterization of Leucocyte Infiltrates in Liver Biopsies of Subjects with Drug-Induced Liver Injury (DILI). NIH.

McKillop I. Development of bioceramic scaffolds for use in hepatocellular carcinoma chemotherapy. North Carolina Biotechnology Center.

Neumann D. Controlled study of affect recognition training for individuals with traumatic brain injury. Research Foundation of State University of New York on behalf of University at Buffalo ED, NIH/National Institute on Disability Rehabilitation and Research.

Nguyen, Vu. A Prospective Multi-Center Study of the SPR System for the Treatment of Post-Stroke Shoulder Pain. NDI Medical.

Nymberg J. Collaborative National Network Examining Comparative Effectiveness (CoNNECT). American Academy of Family Physicians, HHS/Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality.

Nussbaum M. Epidemiologist Position. NC DHHS/Division of Public Health (NCPH), HHS/Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.

Oesterheld J. Hyundai scholar grant.

Patel N. Safety and Efficacy of Hizentra® in Patients Less than 5 Years of Age: A Multi-center Study. CSL Behring.

Patel N. A Registry of Patients with Primary Immune Deficiency Disorders. United States Immunodeficiency Network (USIDNET). NIH/National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases.

Rager K. A Brief, Clinic-Based, HIV Prevention Program for African American Teen Males. University of Kentucky Research Foundation.

Raj V. Factors that Influence Faculty Physicians Participation in Research Programs. NA.

Raj V. Evaluation of Functional Outcomes and Discharge Disposition after Acute Inpatient Rehabilitation for Brain Tumor Patients. NA.

Raj V. ACE At Home Compression Evaluation: At Home Evaluation of Two Pneumatic Compression Devices in the Treatment of Lower Extremity Lymphedema. Tactile Systems Technology Inc.

Ray R. APP111513, Partnership for Patients Initiative, Hospital Engagement Network Contract. HHS/Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services.

Runyon M. Tanzania Emergency Medicine Partnership Regents of the University of California, The Abbott Fund.

Russo M. A Prospective, Multi-center Comparison of Multiphase Contrast-Enhanced CT Multi-phase Contrast: ENH. American College of Radiology.

Scherer M. RESCUE: Randomized Evaluation of Patients with Stable Angina Comparing Utilization of Diagnostic Ex. American College of Radiology.

Stefanidis D. A Secondary Task for Measuring Laparoscopic Skill. Old Dominion University Research Foundation, HHS/ Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality.

Sindram D. A Needle Guidance System for Hepatic Tumor Ablation That Fuses Real-Time Ultrasound Inner Optic Technology, Inc. NIH/National Cancer Institute.

Sindram D. Role of obesity and alcohol in hepatocellular carcinoma development and progression. Society of American Gastrointestinal and Endoscopic Surgery (SAGES). Sparks S. Clinical Trial of Coenzyme Q10 and Prednisone in Duchenne Muscular Dystrophy. University of Pittsburg, Department of Defense.

Sparks S. Center Of Research Translation: Systemic Exonskipping in Muscular Dystrophy. NIH/NIAMS.

Sparks S. Open-Label, Multiple-Dose, Efficacy, Safety, Tolerability Study of Eteplirsen in Subjects with Duchenne Muscular Dystrophy who participated in Study 4658-US-201. Serepta Pharmaceuticals.

Sparks S. A Phase III Double-Blind, Randomised, Placebo-Controlled Study of the Efficacy, Safety and Tolerability of Idebenone in Patients with DMD; primary outcomes are safety and respiratory (DELOS). Santhera Pharmaceuticals.

Sparks S. Longitudinal Assessment and Genetic Understanding of Limb-Girdle Muscular Dystrophy. Muscular Dystrophy Association.

Sparks S. CMC Pediatric Neuromuscular Clinical Data Registry" National Greek Orthodox Ladies Philoptochos Society, Inc. National Children's Medical Fund.

Sparks S. Clinical Trial of CoEnzyme Q10 and Lisinopril in Muscular Dystrophies, Department of Defense, Subcontract with University of Pittsburgh, Pittsburgh, PA.

Sparks S. Lysosomal Storage Disease Registry. Genzyme.

Sparks S. MPSVI Clinical Surveillance. BioMarin Pharmaceuticals.

Spence E. NC DHHS Genetics Program. NC DHHS/Division of Public Health. HHS/Health Resources and Services Administration.

Sullivan M. EMERGEncy ID NET. Olive View-UCLA Education and Research Institute (ERI), HHS/Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.

Sullivan M. Emergency Department Sentinel Network for Surveillance of Emerging Infections. Olive View-UCLA Education and Research Institute (ERI)HHS/Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.

Sun Y, Norton JH, Hanley E. Develop Disease Modifying Drugs and Identify Key Disease Candidate Genes of Osteoarthritis. North Carolina Biotechnology Center. Sun Y, Norton JH, Hanley E. Develop disease-modifying drugs and identify key disease candidate genes of osteoarthritis. Baxter Orthopedic Research Fund.

Sun Y, Mauerhan D, Hanley E. OA meniscal cell-mediated calcification. Smith Arthritis Fund.

Tapp H. Examining Dissemination and Implementation in a Practice-Based Research Network: A STAR (Alcohol Screening, Treatment and Referral). University of North Carolina-Chapel Hill.

Usadi R. RMN: Pregnancy in Polycystic Ovary Syndrome II (PPCOS II). Yale University NIH/National Institute of Child Health and Human Development.

Usadi RS. Data Coordination Center for the RMN. Yale University.

Williams J. Developing Empirical Childhood Injury Prevention Program Adoption Models and Dissemination Strategies. Saint Louis University, HHS/Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.

Wright J. Beacon Project: Virtual Care (Telehome Monitoring). Southern Piedmont Community Care Plan, Inc. HHS/Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology.

Wright J. BEACON project. Southern Piedmont Community Care Plan, Inc. HHS/Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology (ONC).

Wright J. Beacon Project: Emergency Care. Southern Piedmont Community Care Plan, Inc.

Zeskind P. Neurobiological and Behavioral Consequences of Cocaine Use in Mother/Infant Dyads. University of North Carolina-Chapel Hill, NIH/National Institute on Drug Abuse.



Carolinas HealthCare System